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BAKER LAKE. NORTHWEST TER RITORIES 

WEDNESDAY. JUNE 18, 1980 

MEMBERS PRESENT 

Mr. Appaqaq, Mr. Arlooktoo, Hon. George Braden, Hon. Tom Butters, Mr. Curley, 
Ms. Cournoyea, Mr. Evaluarjuk, Mr. Fraser, Hon. Arnold McCallum, Mr. McLaughlin, 
Hon. Robert H. MacQuarrie, Hon. Richard Nerysoo, Mr. Noah, Mr. Pudluk, 
Mr. Sibbeston, Mrs. Sorensen, Mr. Stewart, Mr. Tologanak, Hon. James \·/ah-Shee 

ITEM NO. 1: PRAYE R 

---Prayer 

SPEAKER (Hon. Robert H. MacQuarrie) : Orders of the day. Item 2, oral questions. 

Item 3, questions and returns. 

ITEM NO. 3: QUESTIONS AND RETURNS 

Written questions from Members. The hon. Mrs. Sorensen. 

Question 82-80(2): Review Of Edmonton And Ottawa Offices 

MRS. SORENSEN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. My question is to the administration. 
Has a review of the Edmonton and Ottawa offices taken place and have any 
decisions been made with respect to that review? 

Question 83-80(2): Consideration Of Transferring STEP Program 

I have another one, Mr. Speaker. This is to the Minister of Economic Development. 
During the second session the finance committee recommended that the 
administration consider transferring the STEP, Subsidized Term Employment Program, 
from Economic Development and Tourism to Social Services. What progress has 
been made with that recommendation? 

MR. SPEAKE R: Are there other written questions? I am sorry. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Was that an oral question or a written question? 

MR. SPEAKER: It was a written question, Mr. Butters. Are there other written 
questions? Returns from Ministers. 

Item 4, petitions. I would ask the Deputy Speaker to take the chair for 
petitions please. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER (Mr. Fraser): Item 4, petitions. 

ITEM NO. 4: PETITIONS 

Mr. MacQuarrie. 
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HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARRIE: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I would like to introduce 
a Petition 5-80(2): Re Budget Cuts in Fort Smith. It was sent to me by 71 
residents of Fort Smith and concerns the termination of a contract of Duane 
Hendricks, who is a music teacher, and specifically the petition is requesting 
the government to answer a question: At this time of budget cutbacks and 
restraints, why was $20,000 plus spent to secure Mr. Hendricks' immediate 
resignation, May 1st, when he was quite prepared to stay until the end of the 
1979-HO and·, indeed, the 1980-81 school year? 

As I say, there are 71 signatures on the petition and I would indicate to the 
Minister of Education that I will ask some questions concerning this matter 
tomorrow or perhaps the day following. 

MK. LJEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. MacQuarrie. Mr. Butters, Item 4. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: A point of order. I thought the Chair ruled yesterday 
that petitions, when introduced would be just put on the table and a brief 
summary �iven of the material contained therein. The hon. Member read from 
the body of the petition and yet I recollect the Speaker yesterday, suggested 
to the Member from Hudson Bay that this was not the procedure that should be 
followed. 

MR. DEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. Butters. Mr. Clerk. Just to read the 
rule on petitions, 41, Members to endorse: "A Member desiring to present a 
petition shall endorse his name thereon and present the same to the Assembl y 
during the daily routine of business, confining himself to the statement of 
the parties from whom it comes, the number of signatures attached to it, the 
material allegations it contains and to reading the prayer of the petition." 
I do not see where the Member did other than that. He gave us the number of 
names and the reason and a statement of the parties from whom it comes. So 
I will accept the petition as presented. 

Item 4, petitions. No further petitions? Thank you. 

MR. SPEA KER: Item 5, tabling of documents. 

Item 6, reports of standing and special committees. 

Item 7, notices of motion for first reading of bills. 

Item 8, notices of motion. 

ITEM NO. 8: NOTICES OF MOT ION 

The hon. Mrs. Sorensen. 

Notice Of Motion 27-80(2): Home Owner Property Tax Relief 

M RS. SORENSEN: Mr. Speaker, I wish to serve notice that on Friday, June 20, 
I will move the following motion: Be it resolved that the Legislative A�sembly 
recommend that the Executive Committee consider options for providing some 
property tax relief to home owners in the Northwest Territories. 

M R. SPEAKER: Other notices of motion. The hon. Mr. McLaughlin. 

Notice Of Motion 28-80(2): To Increase The Number Of Members Of The Special 
Committee On Education 

M R. McLAUGHL IN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I will be seeking unanimous consent 
at the appropriate time for the passing of this motion relating to the rules: 
Notwithstanding Rule 75(la) that the number of Members of the special committee 
on education be increased to six Members. 
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MR. SPEAKE R: Other notices of motion? Mr. Curley. 

Notice Of Motion 29-80(2) : Terms Of Reference Of Special Committee On 
Education 

MR. CURLEY: I give notice that on Friday, June 20, 1980, I will move the 
following motion: Now therefore I move that the special committee on education' s 
terms of reference, appendix A attached, be presented to this House for 
adoption. 

MR. SPEAKER: I was just inquiring as to whether the attachment has to be read 
with the motion. Apparently it does not but any Member who would like to see 
that attachment will have the opportunity to do so. Other notices of motion. 
The hon. Mr. Sibbeston. 

Notice Of Motion 30-80(2): Deferral Of Norman Wells Pipeline 

MR. S IBBESTON: Mr. Speaker, I ;;sh to give notice that on Friday, June 20, 
I will make the following motion: That the Assembly urge the Executive 
Committee to co-operate with the Dene Nation and Metis Association of the 
Northwest Territories to explore with the federal government, the possibility 
of delaying the construction of the Norman Wells oil pipeline to Zama, Alberta, 
until the fol lowing conditions are met: 
1. That aboriginal rights negotiations between the Dene Nation and the Metis 
Association and the federal government are started and sufficiently under way 
and the Dene and Metis people give approval to pipeline construction; 
2. That an overall long-term plan for the development of non-renewable 
resources in the Northwest Territories is formulated; 
3. That a northern based authority is planned or in place which can 
effectively control and regulate the development of non-renewable resources and 
which is able to represent and protect the interests of the people of the 
Northwest Territories; 
4. That arrangements are concluded for receiving an identifiable share of the 
revenues, royalties and_ corporate taxes generated by the development of non­
renewable resources in the Northwest Territories; 
5. That guarantees are made such that, with the depletion of northern energy 
resources, energy supplies will be available to northerners in the future. 

MR. SPEAKER: Other notices of motion. Mr. McLaughlin. 

Notice Of Motion 31-80(2): Alberta/Saskatchewan Anniversary Of Provincehood 

MR. McLAUGHL IN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I would like to give notice at the 
appropriate time later today I will be asking for unanimous consent to move the 
following: That the Speaker of the House convey our message of congratulations 
to the provincial legislatures of Alberta and Saskatchewan on the occasion of 
their 75th year as provinces and further that the Speaker also convey this 
Assembly's hope that the aforementioned provincial legislatures will understand 
our aspirations for self-determination and recognize the right of the people of 
these Northwest Territories to take our rightful place in the confederation of 
Canada. 

---Applause 

MR. SPEAKER: Other notices of motion. 

Item 9, motions. 

ITEM NO. 9: MOT IONS 

Unanimous consent required. Mr. McLaughlin, are you seeking unanimous consent? 
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MR. McLAUGHL IN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I would like to seek unanimous 
consent at this time for my motion regarding the special committee on 
education. 

MR. SPEAKER: Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Proceed, Mr. McLaughlin. 

Motion 28-80(2): To Increase Number Of Members Of Special Committee On 
Education 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank you. 

WHEREAS Rule 75(1a) sets the number of Members of any special 
committee at five; 

NOW THERE FORE, I move, seconded by the hon. Member from Keewatin 
South, that notwithstanding Rule 75(la), that the number of Members 
of the special committee on education be increased to six Members. 

MR. SPEAKER: Duly moved and seconded. To the motion. Question? Ready 
for the question? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Question. 

Motion 28-80(2), Carried 

MR. SPEAKER: Those in favour of the motion please indicate by raising your 
hands. Down. Opposed? The motion is carried. 

---Carried 
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Is there another unanimous consent, Mr. McLaughlin? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I would also like to seek unanimous consent at this time for 
my motion regarding the 75th anniversary of the provinces of Alberta and 
Saskatchewan. 

MR. SPEAKER: Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Please proceed. 

Motion 31-80(2): Alberta/Saskatchewan Anniversary Of Provincehood 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Speaker: 

WHEREAS the provinces of Alberta and Saskatchewan wi 11 celebrate the 
75th anniversary of their provincehood on September 1st, 1980; 

AND WHEREAS both of these provinces were a part of the Northwest Territories, 
previously the Districts of Alberta, Assiniboia and Athabasca; 

AND WHEREAS the people of the Northwest Territories wish to establish 
responsible government within their homelands; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that the Speaker of this House convey our message 
of congratulations to the provincial legislatures of Alberta and 
Saskatchewan on the occasion of their 75th year as provinces; 

AND FURTHER, that the Speaker also convey this Assembly's hope that the 
aforementioned provincial legislatures will understand our aspirations 
for.self-determination and recognize the right of the people of these 
Northwest Territories to take our rightful place in the confederation 
of Canada. 

MR. SPEAKER: Seconder? The Hon. Mr. McCallum. To the motion. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Question. 

MR. SPEAKER: Question being called. Mrs. Sorensen. 

MRS. SORENSEN: Just an item of information for the Legislature. During the 
first week in July, the Government of Saskatchewan as p�rt of its celebrations 
will re-enact at the Battleford fort which was the site of the government during 
the late l800' s and early l900's, the sitting of the first Legislature of the 
Northwest Territories, Battleford fort being the seat of government for the 
entire Northwest Territories as it was defined in those days. Battleford, 
Saskatchewan is my home town. It is the area where I spent my youth and my 
early childhood. I would ask the Legislature that it convey its congratulations 
and perhaps send a message to the Government of Saskatchewan concerning that 
re-enactment of the first Legislature of the Northwest Territories. 

MR. SPEAKER: To the motion, Hon. Mr. Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, I think that that item of information is of 
some importance to this House and while the suggestion is not included in the 
motion I think it would be most fitting and apt, sir, if you in person might 
appear at that historic re-enactment and represent the Northwest Territories of 
today. I feel that all Members of the House would probably support and second 
that suggestion. 

---Applause 
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SOME HON. MEMBERS: Hear, hear! 

MR. SPEAKER: To the motion, Mr. Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: Mr. Speaker, al though I concur with the Assembly deciding to send 
congratulations to the provinces of Alberta and Saskatchewan, I am not too 
sure whether I agree with the way it is worded because not all the people in 
the Northwest Territories at the present time would like to be supported with 
one territory as a consideration so I wonder if the mover would explain a 
little bit more clearly whether or not he is trying to put in support from the 
provinces for one territory through this motion. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Mclaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Curley, I will read the second part of the substance of 
the motion in that area and you will notice I was very careful not to say 
provincial status. I made sure I said "these Northwest Territories" to make 
it clear that it was the people of these Northwest Territories, not any 
particular unit or body. The wording is: That the Speaker also convey this 
Assembly' s hope that the aforementioned provincial legislatures will understand 
our aspiration for self-determination and recognize the right of the people 
of these Northwest Territories to take our rightful place in the confederation 
of Canada. 

MR. SPEAKER: To the motion. An amendment, Mrs. Sorensen. 

Amendment To Motion 31-80(2), Carried 

MRS. SORENSEN: I have an amendment then, Mr. Speaker. It is to follow the 
body of the motion or the "be it resolved" and it would say: And that this 
Assembly be represented by the Speaker at the re-enactment of the first 
Legislature of the North-West Territories to be held in Battleford, Saskatchewan. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: How about Louis Riel? He should get to go too. 

MR. SPEAKER: To the amendment. Pardon me, is there a seconder for·that 
amendment? Mr. Butters. To the amendment. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Question. 

MR. SPEAKER: Question being called. Those in favour of the amendment please 
indicate by raising your hands. Down. Opposed? The amendment is carried. 

---Carried 

To the motion as amended. Hon. Mr. Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: No. 

MR. SPEAKER: You have spoken already. To the motion as amended. Ready for 
the question. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Question. 

Motion 31-80(2), Carried As Amended 

MR. SPEAKER: All those in favour of the motion as amended _ please indicate by 
raising your hands. Down. Opposed? The motion is carried. 

---Carried 
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That is it for the unanimous consent motions. We have a motion on the order paper 
for today, Motion 18-80(2), Calm Air Freight Rates. I believe that was Mr. Curley. 

Motion 18-80(2): Calm Air Freight Rates 

MR. CURLEY: Mr. Speaker: 

WHEREAS Calm Air International Ltd. has asked for approximately 60 per cent 
increase in freight rates; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that this Assembly urge the administration to make 
representation by filing an intervention to the Canadian Transport Commission 
to refuse to grant proposed freight rates by Calm Air International Ltd. , 
until the Commission has held public hearings with respect to air services 
in the Keewatin region. 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder for that motion? Mr. Butters. To the motion. 
Mr. Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: Mr. Speaker, it has become very clear in this region and to all the 
people in the region, as I indicated last October, that there were high freight 
rates in the Keewatin with respect to commercial air services. This has really 
not improved since my last motion in the first session held in October in 
Yellowknife. So I am asking again this time for the Assembly to support this 
motion to try and get some intervention brought to the Canadian Transport 
Commission. The people in the region have tried through their various 
organizations, in cluding Inuit Tapirisat of Canada and the Chamber of Commerce 
representatives, but they have not succeeded in getting the commission to hold 
public hearings to allow the people in this region to take their case to the 
commission. So today I ask two gentlemen, who would be prepared to appear to 
make some of their feelings known, two businessmen, one from Rankin, Mr. John Todd 
and Bill Davidson, who is just coming in now from Rankin Inlet, to have an 
opportunity to respond to this motion. I would urge someone, anyone, to assist 
me in getting this into the proper place so these two gentlemen could actually 
explain the profound problem they face with respect to possible freight rate 
increases and the kind of problems they have in dealing with the Canadian 
Transport Commission. Mr. Speaker, with your concurrence I would ask anyone, 
any Member to maybe move this into committee of the whole for further 
consideration as the first item of the committee of the whole discussions. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Butters. 

Amendment To Motion 18-80(2), Carried 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: As seconder of the motion, Mr. Speaker, I think that all 
Members of the House understand the concern that the Member has raised and would 
be very happy to accede to his request that it receive further discussion in 
committee of the whole. Such being the case, I would therefore move that the 
motion be referred to committee of the whole and considered as the first item 
of business in that place. 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder for the motion? Mr. Noah. To the motion to 
refer. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Question. 

MR. SPEAKER: Ready for the question. All those in favour of the motion to 
refer pleast indicate by raising your hands. Down. Opposed? That is carried. 

---Carried 
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Other motions? 

Item 10, introduction of bills for first reading. 

Item 1 1, second reading of bills. 

ITEM NO. 11: SECOND READING OF B ILLS 

The Hon. Mr. Butters. 

Second Reading Of Bill 1-80(2) : Supplementary Appropriation Ordinance, 
No. 2, 1979-1980 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, I move that Bill 1-80(2) , An Ordinance Respecting 
Additional Expenditures for the Public Service of the Northwest Territories for 
the Financial Year Ending the 3 1st Day of March, 1980, be read for the second 
time. The purpose of this bill, Mr. Speaker, is to provide for additional 
expenditures for the public service for the financial year ending the 3 1st of 
March, 1980. 

While I am on my feet, if I may give second reading . . .  

MR. SPEAKER: We will get a seconder for that motion, Mr. Butters. A seconder 
for Bill 1-80(2). The Hon. Mr. Mccallum. I would remind Members that the 
principle of the bill is debatable on second reading but not the details. To 
the motion. 

SOME HON. MEMBE RS: Question. 

MR. SPEAKER: The question being called. All those in favour pl ease indicate by 
raising their hands. Down. Opposed. Carried. 

---Carried 

Proceed, Mr. Butters. 

Second Reading Of Bill 2-80(2): Supplementary Appropriation Ordinance, 
No. 1, 1980-1981 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, I move that Bill 2-80(2), An Ordinance Respecting 
Additional Expenditures for the Public Service for the Current Financial Year, 
be read for the second time. The purpose of this bill, Mr. Speaker, is to 
provide for additional expenditures for the public service for the current 
financial year. 

MR. SPEAKER: A seconder for that motion. The Hon. Mr. Mccallum. To the motion, 
principle only. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Question. 

MR. SPEAKER: The quest ion being called. All those in favour please indicate 
by raising their hands. Down. Opposed. The motion is carried. 

---Carried 

Item 12, consideration in committee of the whole of bills, recommendations to 
the Legislative Assembly and other matters. 

ITEM NO. 12: CONS IDE RAT ION I N  COMM ITTEE O F  THE WHOLE O F  B ILLS, RECOMMENDAT IONS 
TO THE LEG ISLAT IVE ASSEMBLY AND OTHER MATTERS 

We have a motion of referral which will obviously be dealt with first. Would the 
Minister responsible for House planning indicate how he would like to proceed 
with government business following that? The Hon. Mr. Nerysoo. 
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HON. RICHARD NERYSOO: Mr. Speaker, I would like to proceed with discussion 
on the hospital issue after the discussion on freight rates. 

MR. SPEAKER: am sorry, I cannot hear you. 

HON. RICHARD NERYSOO: We would like to discuss the hospital issue after the 
discussion on the freight rates. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you very much, Mr. Nerysoo. This House will now resolve 
into committee of the whole to discuss the Calm Air freight rates, the motion, 
with Mr. Fraser in the chair. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Sir, just a point of procedure. I believe that witnesses 
would be requested, I suggest, for this discussion and I do not see a witness 
table available. Might we recess for a couple of minutes to put such a device 
in place? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

MR. SPEAKER: There were preparations made earlier for a table and microphone, 
so it would take just a moment. In the meantime, Mr. Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: Mr. Speaker, Mr. Todd from Rankin Inlet is on his way to Baker 
Lake now and has not yet arrived. Although I would like to have this motion 
dealt with as the first item, I do not think it would be possible until he 
gets here. So I would be prepared to go along with any other committee of 
the whole items until he has arrived. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Tomorrow. 

MR. FRASER: Never mind tomorrow. 

MR. SPEAKER: Yes, with respect to that I will leave Mr. Fraser to deal with 
that once we are in committee of the whole. Mr. Stewart. 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker, on a point of order. I cannot find_ in the rules any 
satisfactory coverage for the Speaker to leave the chair and be replaced by 
the Deputy Speaker except in his absence or illness. Possibly I could be 
informed where there is provision for the Speaker to leave the chair and join 
us on the floor during official session. 

MR. SPEAKER: Of course there would be the possibility of an interpretation 

of.the word "absence", but that is not the reason that is given for this 

procedure. The rules do not specifically cover that point and the ru�es do 

state that where points are not specifically covered, that precedent in the 

House will guide what is done. I had the precedent of the former Speaker, the 

first Speaker of the Eighth Assembly, stepping down from_the chair in order 

to reply to the Commissioner's Address, and furthermore in a se�sion earlier_ 
since my accession, I had done it in order to make a reply and in order t� give 

a report for the special committee on unity. It was challenged at that time _ 
and my action was upheld by this House, and indeed tha! was one of the conditions 

upon which I accepted the position and which at that time the caucus agreed with. 

I did state at that time, that should it ever come to the point where a 
majority of Members disapproved that it would require no more than a simple 
motion of want of confidence and if it were to pass I would cease to be the 
Speaker of this Assembly. Mr. Stewart. 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker, I personally do not object to anything that has been 
done here today but I think we have had plenty of opportunity to change the 
rules so they are incorporated and so that the will of the House can be abided 
by, by a rule rather than a state of real flux which could cause a great deal 
of argument. 
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MR. SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. Stewart. Perhaps that has not been done because 
there is an intention for a major revision of the rules beginning p robably --
I think the rules committee as a matter of fact, intends to meet this summer 
to get that revision under way and this is one of the things that would be 
considered. Possibly it has not been done separately because it is acknowledged 
that if the status of this House should ever change to one that has political 
parties, that it might thereafter be impossible for the Speaker to do that sort 
of thing. So at any rate I agree with your point. It ought to be clearly 
covered and I think the rules committee w ill address themselves to that when 
they undertake the revision. 

This House will then resolve into committee of the whole to consider 
Motion 18-80(2) and those other items that are listed on the order paper, with 
Mr. Fraser in the chair. 

---Legislative Assembly resolved into committee of the whole for consideration 
of Information Item 26-80(2): Health Care Delivery System, Accountability; 
Information Item 29-80(2): Area Hospital, Cambridge Bay, Regional Hospital, 
Keewatin; Tabled Document 3-80(2) : Planning Priorities Within the System of 
Four Levels of Care; Tabled Document 4-80(2): A Scheme of Levels of Care for 
the N. W. T. ; and Motion 18-80(2): Calm Air Freight Rates, with Mr. Fraser in 
the chair. 

PROCEEDINGS I N  COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CONSIDER INFORMATION ITEM 26-80(2): 
HEALTH CARE DELIVERY SYSTEM, ACCOUNTABILITY; INFORMATION ITEM 29-80(2): AREA 
HOSPITAL, CAMBRIDGE BAY, REGIONAL HOSPITAL, KEEWATIN; TABLED DOCUMENT 3-80(2) : 
PLANNING PRIO RITIES W ITHIN THE SYSTEM OF FOUR LEVELS OF CARE; TABLED DOCUMENT 
4-80(2): A SCHEME OF LEVELS OF CARE FOR THE N.W. T.; AND MOTION 18-80(2): 
CALM AIR FREIGHT RATES 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser}: The committee will come to order. The Chair has 
mentioned that we will now go into committee of the whole to study Motion 18-80(2) 
and I understand Mr. Curley has witnesses on the way. Do you wish to defer this 
motion to a later time, Mr. Curley? 

MR. CU RLEY: Mr. Chairman, I would go along with that and I will indicate to you 
when they have arrived because being businessmen they have to get back to their 
respective businesses, one in Rankin and one here in Baker Lake. I will let 
you know when they have arrived and perhaps we could make a proper arrangement. 
I would be very happy to see that happen. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser}: Thank you, Mr. Curley. ls the House leader prepared 
to give us any further instructions? Mr. Braden. Mr. Mccallum. 

f!ON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, on the order papers there were two 
information items dealing with health and hospitals, Information Item 26-80(2) 
and Information Item 29-80(2), and l understand that these two have been 
requested to come before this committee. l would be prepared to deal now with 
those two information items and then move into the two tabled documents, 
Tabled Document 3-30(2) and Tabled Document 4-80(2). 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser}: Thank you. Is it agreed that we move Information 
Item 26-80(2), Health Care Delivery System, Accountability? ls it agreed? 
l only hear one agreed. 

---Agreed 

Thank you. Then we will move into Information Item 26-80(2), Health Care 
Delivery System, Accountability, and that is found in the stiff binder. 
Mr. McCallum, would you care to give us some opening remarks on the information 
item? 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, that information item comes to this 
committee in reference to Question 29-80(1) asked at the first session and it 
gives the accountability of respective jurisdictions, specifically the Government 
of the Northwest Territories Department of Health, in the delivery of health care. 
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Now, it is tied very closely to Tabled Document 3-80(2), and also Tabled 
Document 4-80(2), which deal with the priorities within the levels of care, 
a system of four levels of care and the scheme of the levels of care. So I 
woul d be prepared, sir, to attempt to respond to questions that may arise 
dealing with Information Item 26-80(2) in relation to the tabled documents 
as well. I think all four to some degree are intertwined and refer primarily 
to health care, the system of health care and the plans on health care of the 
Government of the Northwest Territories. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Hon. Mr. McCallum. Are there any 
questions to the Minister on Information Item 26-80(2)? If there are no 
questions, how do you propose to deal with this item? 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Progress. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Ms. Cournoyea. 

MS. C0URN0YEA: Mr. Chairman, did Mr. Mccallum suggest that these items be 
dealt with along with the paper on hospital care or the paper that has been 
tabled? Do you propose that these items could be discussed at the same time? 
The simple reason is that I believe that some of the information that is 
contained and is questionable in the information items can very well be dealt 
with at the same time because we will be going into the matter of your paper 
that has been presented on the table as it relates to the information items. 
If we begin to talk about these information items, we will begin to talk about 
the paper which the Minister may say is going to be tabled at the next round 
of business and he does not wish to discuss it at this time. So maybe we should 
have a format and put the three items together with the health care paper. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Ms. Cournoyea. I am at your disposal. 
How do you wish to deal with this? Do you want to defer it . . .  

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I indicated that I would be prepared to 
deal with the information items and since those information items are intertwined 
with the tabled documents I would be prepared now to discuss any aspect of 
health. I do not have a further paper to table. I have tabled these earlier 
in this session. Members have had this material for some time, in terms of 
the background material for those tabled documents, and for the information 
items, Members have had that since the last session, so I would be open to any 
discussion on it in any manner that you would like to deal with them. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Hon. Mr. McCallum. Mrs. Sorensen. 

Motion To Consider Information Items And Tabled Documents Together, Carried 

MRS. SORENSEN: Mr. Chairman, I have a motion then. I move that we consider 
Information Item 26-80(2) and Information Item 29-80(2) , along with 
whatever "TD" stands for -- Tabled Document 3-130(2) and Tabled Document 
4-80(2), which is next on the order paper. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mrs. Sorensen. We have a motion on the 
floor. Mr. Curley, to the motion. 

MR. CU RLEY: I would go along with that. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you. Question being called. All in favour? 
Down. Contrary? The motion is carried. 

---Carried 

Mrs. Sorensen, could we have a copy of your motion, please? recognize the 
clock as 10:30 and maybe we could stretch and have a coffee break for 15 minutes 
and decide how we are going to proceed. 

---SHORT RECESS 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): The Chair recognizes a quorum. There was a motion 
passed just prior to breaking for coffee that we deal with Tabled Documents 
3-80(2) and 4-80(2) , Information Items 26-80(2) and 29-80(2). I just wonder 
if the Minister would care to comment a littl e  further prior to going into 
questions. Hon. Mr. Mccallum. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I am not sure whether I have any further 
comments. I think it would be best if there were questions that I would 
attempt to answer. As I indicated to you, Members have had a great deal of 
information concerning the total concept of health care inc l uding, as I had 
indicated earl ier, these various studies done by outside consultants, 
consultants hired by National Heal th and Welfare and others for some time. 
The motion that brings about most of this material arises from, as I had 
indicated, the second session, Thursday, Mar ch 13th, in which it had been 
indicated that the committee would ap prove the capital budget for the 
Territorial Hospital Insurance Services and strongly recommend the planning 
for the proposed referral centre be deferred until we had developed priorities 
for planning for primary, secondary and tertiary facilities in the regions in 
the Northwest Territories and had presented this report to the House for 
discussion. I have then tabled those documents on planning, developing 
priorit i es and as well the levels of care and I do not have anything further. 
Members, as I say, have had that material and have had it now within this 
session and in the past. I would be pre pared then, to attempt to answer 
the questions that would be given. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Mc Call um. Any questions on the 
Information Items 26-80(2) and 29-80(2) or the Tab l ed Documents 3-80(2) and 
4-80(2)? At this time I am not quite sure how the Minister plans to go through 
these documents, if he wants to deal with them one at a time or just jump 
from one to the other. Do you want to go through them item by item? How do 
you wish to deal with this, Hon. Mr. Mccallum? 

HON. ARNOLD M c CALLUM : Mr. Chairman, 
indicated we would discuss all four. 
26-80(2) . I f  there are questions on 
answer them. 

I think we recently passed a motion that 
However, let us go to Information Item 

Information Item 26-80(2), I will 

Information Item 26-80(2), Health Care Del ivery System, Accountability 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Hon. Mr . Mccallum. We go to 
Information Item 26-80(2), Health Care Delivery System, Accountability. Any 
questions? Ms. Cournoyea. 

MS. COU RNOYEA: Hon. Mr. Mc Callum, in reference to the total package wh i ch I 
thought we had agreed to discuss with everything mixed up  because it is all 
interrelated I would l ike to a p proach my questions and my thoughts according 
to the information, all the information that has been subm i tted i f  you 
would not mind if I do that. I would l ike to know one specific answer. In 
the calc ulations on the submission on the Stanton Yellowknife Hospital the 
projected final figure was $40 million .. Now in your re-evaluation and with 
the feel ings of this Assemb l y  to the requirements of other regions and the 
needs of other regions, have you readjusted that figure to possibly look at 
another option other than what was exactly proposed and su pported by the 
documents? Have you adjusted that figure and re-thought out a plan that would 
possib l y  cut down what was projected for the Stanton Hospital? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Hon. Mr. Mc Callum. 
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HON. ARNOLD Mc CAL LUM: Mr. Chairman, the figures that were presented to the 
House for the planned facility at Stanton Yellowknife have not changed in 
total because of the kinds of services that we would want to continue, because 
of the kinds of services that we believe that kind of a facility should provide 
people. There is one particular alternative I guess, maybe two, but one that 
may be consi dered to be an alternative and that is to expand or to upgrade, i f  
you like, the existing facility. The problem with that is that the submission 
to the Treasury Board specifically deals with a new site and the only capital 
funds that are available to this government would be under the conditions that 
there would (a) be a new site and (b) that there is no expansion, if you like, 
to the present facility. Those are the conditions of the present Treasury 
Board and the approval of the two federal ministries involved which are Indian 
Affairs and National Health and Welfare. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Ms. Cournoyea. 

MS. COURNOYEA: Mr. Mccallum, what I am really asking you and maybe I did not 
get my question clear, but one of the options was possibly, you know, it would 
not be unreasonable for Yellowknife to have a regional hospital, something that 
would serve or replace, in the same manner, what they have already but possibly 
on a new site. I wonder if you have even explored that option rather than 
continuing to fight for a referral centre that would cause the other regions 
to be affected by it. I mean much more than the Yellowknife area. So I am 
just asking you if you had explored that option and, if you had, what would 
be the comparative costs between building a new regional hospital for the 
Yellowknife region as opposed to subjecting the rest of the Northwest Territories 
to a referral centre? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Ms. Cournoyea. Hon. Mr. Mc Call um. 

A New Facility Should_ Be_Built 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, what is being proposed for the new Stanton 
Yellowknife Hospital is effectively a regional hospital to continue to provide 
the services that are already there and have been there for some time. Not all 
of them are in place and not all of them have been there for X number of years, 
but certainly the kinds of services that we would like to see provided in that 
particular region. A large number of these have been in place at the present 
facility. To continue to provide those to an ever expanding number of people 
requires that there be a new facility built. The present facility is not 
capable of continuing to provide the existing services to an expanding number 
of people at the present time. If  we were to continue to provide those services, 
we would look for 65 0r 75 per cent occu pancy and there just is not enough space 
to be able to do it. 

The alternative to not providing those means that more patients will have to 
be referred to southern hospitals to receive those services at an ever increasing 
amount. The alternative is not very attractive, that being the alternat i ve. 
Now, if the Member is asking me, did we take a look at providing a lesser 
amount of service to people in the Territories, we did and that is what we 
have come up with. It would be more reasonable to provide those services in 
the Northwest Territories. 

THE CHA IRMAN { Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Mc Callum. Mr. Curley. 
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Information I tem 29-80(2) , Area Hospital ,  Cambridge Bay , 
Regional Hospital, Keewatin 

MR. CURLEY: With  reference to the  Information Item 29-80(2), Mr. McCallum 
admits that he has not contacted the  federal government yet and did he not 
know he was instructed last fall to start and at least try to put sup�ort to 
the regional interests of t he peopl e, to start at least putting some government 
initiatives into a regional hospital. In that information item you also state 
that you have planned to meet with the people in the region in early June. 
Obviously you have not met with them and I would just l ike to get some idea 
as to when he is going to start his consultation with the people in the region. 
I will have a further question with respect to the hospital proposal in 
Yellowknife. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you , Mr. Curley. I understand you are 
dealing with Information Item 29-80(2), am I right? 

MR. CURLEY: My understanding is we are dealing with all the Information 
Items, 26-80(2) and 29-80(2) at the same time. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, but just for t he information of the 
rest of t he Members, Informat i on Item 29-80(2) refers to a question asked. 
Mr. Mccal lum. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman , Information Item 29-80(2) was in reply to 
the area hospital and the  regional hospita l s  in Cambridge Bay and the Keewatin. 
I think I indicated earlier in this session, I could get the date , Monday 
possibly, in reply to questions that were put forward to me during oral 
questions I think from the Member for the Central Arctic and I think the 
Member for Keewatin South at  that time, that I would be prepared to go back 
t he same as we returned to deal with this parti cular problem, to set up 
consultation with the people of Cambridge Bay and other communities within the 
Central Arctic to develop a study. 

I indicated as well that I know that National Health and Welfare have contacted 
ITC to do the study within the Keewatin. This particular reply of course was 
prepared before I answered t hose questions from the Members concerned, but 
it is a reply because it had to be prepared and put before this House when 
we came over to assemble here. Let me assure the Member that I anticipate as 
I indicated in reply to the questions that as soon as we return I will make 
sure that in fact we, have things under way whereby we will consult with the 
people of the Central Arctic to determine , and if they agree , to determine 
terms of reference for a consultant and again to agree upon a consultant or 
consu l tants to do that study. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. McCallum . Have you a subsequent 
question, Mr. Curley? 

MR. CURLEY: I have fur ther questions on the Stanton Yellowknife Hospital 
itself , the proposed new hospital. I have difficulty understanding clearly the 
fact that you seem to indicate that this is go ing to be a referral hospital 
and yet some Members are arguing t hat t his is really the Yellowknife hospital. 
I wonder if you could help me try and understand clearly when you talk about 
it. In some instances you make reference to the  fact that t h i s  is an area 
hospital or regional hospital or referral hospital and some Members say this 
is really a Yellowknife hospital. Could you tell me what area you would see 
the new hospital serving? Perhaps you could be a bit more specific as to what 
area it would really be serving and then perhaps we could approve the funds that 
have been requested. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. McCal l um. 
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A rea Being Se rved By The New Hospi tal 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, the hospital that we a r e  contempl ating 
building in Yellowknife will be  obviously located the r e  and so to some extent 
you can refer to it as a Yellowkn i fe hospital. Howeve r, a large number of people 
who are  treated at that hospital come from oth e r  communities oth e r  than 
Yellowknife. Obviously those who are treated, to a greate r  extent come from 
the immediate area around Yellowknife; some of the small e r  communities, for 
example. As wel l, people from around the lake, Great Slave Lak e, are  some times 
ref e r r ed to that hospital and so you can ca l l  it, if you like, within that 
a r ea, within that r egion. However, be cause they are refer red to it then you 
o b v i o u s l y m u_s t c o n s i d e r i t t o be a re f e r r a l h o s p i ta l a s we l l . B a s i c a l l y th e 
area that thi s  particular hospital will s e rve would be  a round Great Slave Lake 
but be cause, as in the past, people will be referred by nurses or other  
doctors from beyond that immediate area, then it se rves a larger a rea. 

Ove r the past number  of years, the se rvices provided by the Stanton Yellowknife 
Hospital have been open to anybody who has been refe rred to it. In some 
i nstanc es i t  may be peopl e from the Keewatin who are in Yellowknife for a 
particular reason and be come sick and obviously they then go to tha t hospital. 
People from anywhe re could obviously take advantage of the kinds of se rvic es 
that are available at that hospital. So prima r i ly what we are saying is that 
in the total planning of ou r hospital system, that we conside r  that the Stanton 
Yellowknife Hospital will be able to continue to provide those kinds of 
se rvices that have been demanded of it in the past. In point of fact because 
of the openness of institutions or health facilities in the South, be cause it 
is being curtailed, then we would want to be able to p rovide people of the 
Mackenz i e,  if you like, people of that a rea with the se rvices that could be 
done the r e, by the attraction of various kinds of physicians and medical 
p ract i t i oners. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) :  Thank you, Mr. McCall um. Mrs. Sorensen. 

Inc reasing Numbe r  Of Sick People 

MRS. SORENSEN: have two questions and later on, of course, I will have more. 
Mr. Chairman, Mr. Mc Callum mentioned that this expansion of the Yellowknife 
hospi tal was as a result of inc reasing demands of sick people. I think he 
also explained that the sick people would not come from the whole of the 
Northwest Ter ritories, but would come from the area around Great Slave Lake 
and might pe rhaps come from an expanded a rea, pe rhaps further  north. 

Now, the inc r easing numb e r  of sick people is what interests me. Does th is  
reflect an inc reasing number in  population around the Yellowknife a rea and/or 
in  addit ion to that, does it also result from Stanton ' s  extension se rvices, 
in other  words that of providing travelling doctors to these areas who are  
providing early diagnosis and the r efore  people are  coming into the hospital 
before they are  more  se rious ly  ill ? Could you expand on that a bit pl ease? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. F ras e r ) :  Thank you, M rs. Sorensen. The Hon. Mr. McCa l l um. 

HON . ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I am not sure if I cou l d  expand or expound. 
I do not want to go on too long, but the expansion of the Stanton Yellowknife 
Hospital will not detract from the expressed ne eds in oth e r  areas, or mean 
that the department and the gove rnment w i l l  not work less hard, if that is a 
proper  phrase, to bring these exp ressed needs out. 
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The Stanton Yellowknife Hospital as it now exists and has existed for a period 
of years, serves a large number of communities in the Western A rctic. The fact 
is as Mrs. Sorensen mentioned, not only are they legitimate in terms of the need 
to build a new hospital , but because of the facilities' condition, obviously 
because of the need to serve more and more resi dents in that area, the Fort Smith 
region, the need to develop some paraprofessional p rograms, but there is that 
inc reased pressure on these services brought about becnuse, as the Membe r has 
indicated, the hospital in Yellowknife has been able to attract more medical 
p ractitioners of an ever-expanded field. They then meet and diagnose and 
because they are able to administer assistance to these people, more and more 
people become aware of the kind of services that are available. There is then 
obviously an inc reasing awareness of it and a demand for those services. So I 
would say, Mr.  Chairman, that the Member is correct, as she has indicated, those 
factors are a reality and they al l go together to put pressure on the government 
to meet those expressed needs and for this then we require the new facilities. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Hon. Mr. Mccallum. Have you a subsequent 
question, M rs. Sorensen? 

Attraction To Set Up P rivate P ractice I n  Yellowknife 

MRS. SORENSEN: Have those physicians been attracted to Yellowknife because of 
the size of the population there? What is the attraction to set up private 
practice in Yellowknife? 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. F raser) : Thank you, Mrs. Sorensen. Hon. Mr. Mccallum. 

HON. ARNOLD Mc CALLUM: Mr. Chairman , I would say yes, that obviously is a 
factor. It would seem to me that a doctor would set up a p rivate p ractice 
where there is a sufficient clientele for his services. They would be att racted 
to larger areas where they would be able to administer to more people. You know, 
that is an option and if the Membe r is asking for an opinion I do not have the 
data to suggest that. I do not know whether I would be able to answer on behalf 
of a particular individual practitioner as to why he or she would want to set 
up a practice in Yellowknife, but I would suspect that that would be because of 
the number of people involved. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Hon. Mr. McCallum. I have M rs. Sorensen. 
Do you have a subsequent question? 

MRS. SOR E NSEN: I have one more and then I will have others after, but in the 
discussion that Ms. Cournoyea had with Hon. Mr. Mccallum, Mr. Chairman, she 
mentioned a figure of $40 million over the long term for the construction and 
probably equipping of this new hospital. But it is my understanding that the 
Stanton board had been using the figure of $25 million. Could you explain the 
discrepancy in numbers there? 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, M rs. Sorensen. Hon. Mr. Mccallum. 

HON. ARNOLD Mc CALLU M :  Mr. Chairman, I am not sure what figure the board has 
been putting about. I recognize the figure that Ms. Cournoyea referred to has 
been refer red to within the total concept of the information that was provided 
in the past . I do not know what the figure is, that the p resent board has 
been talking about. I am sor ry that I cannot respond to that . Certainly the 
figure as I said that Ms. Cournoyea talked about, was talked about in the last 
session. 
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THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Hon. Mr. Mccallum. A subsequent question , 
Mrs. Sorensen. 

MRS. SORENSEN: I am still not clear, Mr. Chairman, in respect to what figure 
we are dealing with; $25 million or $40 million. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Hon. Mr. McCall um. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, again the only answer I can give the Member 
is, I am not sure what figure the Stanton Yellowknife board are usi ng .  The figure 
that I know has been put in in terms of the total facility. I know because I 
referred back in the comments of the last session and there was a figure of 
$ 40 million. The total figure that I have on a paper that we put in on the 
Stanton Yellowknife in March was a capital construction cost, a total cost that 
I have here would be $25, 052,000. Now I know, as I say, the figure of $40 
million that Ms. Cournoyea is referring to came about I think from the discussion 
in terms of the last session and I cannot quickly give you the reference to it, 
but I recall reading in that the particular figure of $40 million. Perhaps 
Ms. Cournoyea could give some light as to where her reference is , to the figure 
of $40 million. I know the figure we placed, in March of  1980, indicated a 
tota 1 cost of $25 mi 1 1  ion. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Hon. Mr. McCallum . 
Ms. Cournoyea to answer that. 

Final Projected Cost Of Hospital 

recognize 

MS. COURNOYEA: In the budget estimates on the projected long-term five year 
forecast it was $40 million and the $25 million was the first phase of the program 
as it was projected. But the final cost would be $40 mill ion. Taking into 
consideration the fact that the present facilities serving the area as opposed 
to what it would cost if you provided all the facilities for the extra referrals 
which in the last session were talked about, referrals from all over the 
Northwest Territories, that would be the final projection of $40 million. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Ms . Cournoyea. I have Mr . Stewart next 
on the list. 

MR. STEWART: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think it is generally recognized that 
the present Stanton Yellowknife Hospital is not up to the standards that we 
should expect and I would hope that I wou l d  have been abl e  to say that and stop. 
However, Mrs. Sorensen has found it appropriate to do a little goading so I 
think probably I will have to continue. The matter of  population; the Chamber 
of Commerce of Yellowknife has indicated there is a drop of 3000 to 4000 people , 
yet the hospital is telling us there is an increased requirement for hospital 
beds. Generally there is a relationship between the population and bed 
requirements. 

The second uncertainty as I see it today is the settlement of the aboriginal 
claims and a possible further drop in the Yellowknife population of government 
people, whether they be the same ones that are in Yellowknife today or new ones, 
who will not be there. So you can see the possibility of a very significant 
drop in the population of Yellowknife. So if you want to play games with 
population figures, then let us put them all out on the table and have a real 
good hard l ook at them. We have got two facts. The information issued by the 
city of Yellowknife and by the Chamber of Commerce of Yellowknife says 
Yel lowknife ' s  population dropped between 3000 and 4000 and there have been many 
bankruptcies. Second, we have the proposition, as many people here have 
indicated under the aboriginal claims, that it may be very soon there would be 
a great change in the make-up of the Northwest Territories and maybe Yellowknife 
is not the place for this hospital at all. It may be some place else. Thank you. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Stewart. I have Mr. Tologanak 
nex t .  

Number Of Peopl e Admitted To Stan ton Yellowknife Hospital 

MR. TOLOGA NAK: Thank you, Mr. Fraser. Thank you, Mr. Chairman of the 
commit tee of the whole. My question at  this time after discussing with some 
of the other members of the lobby group two days ago, and I will not mention 
their names, but I would like some more information regarding the percentage 
figures tha t were given concerning the numbers of people who do go into the 
Ye l lowknife hospital from outside of Yel l owknife. We seem to be restricting 
the discussion and trying to but ter it up a l i ttle bit around Yellowknife, 
around the Slave area and so on. I would like more representative figures 
and percentages and whatnot, let us say the Mackenzie Delta, Central Arctic 
and High Arctic. I would like the figures broken down because every person 
who i s  going to the hospi tal is registe red and tagged on the arm and I am sure 
those figures should be readily ava i lab l e  somewhere. That is all I ask, 
Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Tologanak. I wonder if ·the Minister 
could give him that information or will i t  be available some time before we 
complete discussion on this item? 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, in the material that each Member has there 
are a number of graphs that have been provided. On graph six of that material 
it  would indicate to you the utilization of hospital services at  Stanton 
Yellowknife by place of residence, Yellowknife and outside of Yellowknife. 
It will indicate to people, the inpatient care, adults and child, newborn 
care, outpatie n t  care, the days of stay, the percentage of those days of stay, 
percentage of separations, percentage of visits to the hospital. Under 
inpa tien t care 42.2 per cen t of the days of stay are from Yellowknife; 57.8 
per cen t of the days of stay, inpatient care, are from outside of Yellowknife. 
Those figures are there. If I cannot readily put my hand on i t, I may 
possibly be able to give it to you. It  seems to me though, that material has 
been passed indicating exactly where people come from in terms of the 
utilization of services at Stanton Yellowknife. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Hon. Mr. McCallum . A supplementary, 
Mr. Tologanak. 

A Drop In The Number Of Patients 

MR. TOLOGANA K :  I would conclude then that i f  the regional hospitals were to 
be approved to the point where they should be and expanded to the point where 
they shoul d be and the s tudies are properly done and carried out, then those 
figures of patients from these graphs wou l d  indicate that there would be· a 
drop in the number of patients going into Stanton Yellowknife Hospital or 
Yellowknife hospital or whatever you want to call it or just refer to it  as 
hospital. Would that not be so, Mr. Chairman? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Hon. Mr. McCallum. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I do not necessarily see following , 
that in order to provide services that various people would require in a 
hospital, that in point of fact you would have to be able to have the 
practitioners and the clientel e in a particular locality where  they woul d be 
at tracted to come. Now, if areas had larger hospitals there would be a certain 
number of services that you could provide for people in a smaller locat ion 
or smal ler area. But people would s till have to be referred for certe i n  other 
services that could only  be acquired and could onl y  be there where people 
who offer these could be attracted. There are smaller hospitals in parts 
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of the Territories that can do a certain number of things, or obtain certain 
services, but to provide a third level of care in  a large number of 
communities in the Territories, I would suggest to Members , and to the Member, 
that it would be very difficult to do this. 

In terms of population figures which have been referred to or figures that 
have been tal ked about concerning the city of Yellowknife, I cannot dispute, 
and I would like to see that kind of figures, but I am not confident that the 
populati on of Yellowknife has dropped that much. We have to at the present 
time refer a great number of people outside , and as I indicated to you, in 
order to provide services to people now a new hospital has to be built. The 
present one as I indicated is obsolete. In order to provide even the 
services that are being offered now, there has to be a new facility. We 
would continue obviously to µre5s dgain for facilities over the Territories, 
as I indicated to this House during question period. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. McCall um. I recognize the clock 
as ll :30 and we will recess until l : 0 0  o' clock for lunch. 

---LUNCHEON ADJOURNMENT 
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THE CHA IRMAN { Mr. Fraser): The Chair recogni zes a quo'.um. I believe earl� er 
this morning we were waiting for some witnesses on Motion 18- 80(2), Calm A i r  
Freight Rates. Mr. Curley, are your witnesses in the gall ery? 

MR. CURLEY: Yes, they are here. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Does the committee wish to proceed with Motion 
18-80(2), Calm Air Freight Rates? 

MR. TO L OGANAK: Absol utely. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

HON. ARNOLD  McCALLUM: Report progress. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fraser) : We will stand down the items we were dealing with, 
Information Items 26- 80(2) and 29- 80(2) and Tabled Documents 3- 80(2) and 4-80(2) 
and proceed with Motion 18-80(2), Calm Air Freight Rates. ls it agreed? 

---Agreed 

Motion 18-80(2), Calm Air Freight Rates 

Mr. Curley, do you wish to have some witnesses brought into the chamber? 

MR . CURLEY : I do , Mr. Ch a i rm an , Mr. John Todd and Mr. Bi 11 Davi d son . They 
are here and would prefer to respond or give the kind of experience they have 
had with the airline, the problems they are facing with respect to the servi ce 
that this airline provides and they are going to be facing some increase with 
respect to freight rates. I would like to give them an opportunity to outline 
the kind of support this government has given or not, so I would appreciate 
i t  if they would come to the witness table and explain a little bit about the 
problems they are facing. 

SOME HON. MEMBE RS: Agreed. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fraser): Is it agreed then that the witnesses ap pear before 
us in the chamber? Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

Mr. Todd, I believe and Mr . Davidson. Am I right ? 

M R. DAV I DSON: That is correct. 

MR. STEWART: A point of order. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Stewart, your point of order. 

The Motion Should Read " Intervention" Instead Of " Intention " 

MR. STEWART: "Now therefore, I move that this Assembly urge the administration 
to make representation by filing intention. " Should that be "intervention " 
instead of "intention"? I think there is an error in the wording, that is 
all I wanted to clarify. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Stewart. I have not got a copy of 
the motion but perhaps Mr. Curley could make a few opening comments. 
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MR. CURLEY:  Yes, I will. Earlier this morning I indicated the fact that I 
attempted to get the government to support the people in the region. With 
the kind of confusion we have had with respect to the airline, not onl y  is the 
airline not meeting the passenger airline requirements of the people in the 
region, but air freight has continued to be a problem to the small business 
community. It is placing a tremendous burden, according to their Chamber of 
Commerce report which I just received from them. They have urged the government 
as well, to try and make representation to the Canadian Transport Commission to 
hold public hearings in this region so a fair chance can be given to the people 
in this region to resolve the problem. 

I should say at the outset that we are not trying to kick the airline out of 
the way, but I just do not believe that the small businessman and the residents 
in this region have been given a proper and fair chance. Lack of support reall y 
has been so evident from the administration that I would just l ike them --
Mr. John Todd, the president of the Siniktarvik Company which owns the hotel 
in Rankin Inlet and very much depends u pon the airline to provide the services 
he has to provide to the community, as well as the other regions. So from 
there I would like to get on with that and let them explain the kind of 
experience they have had historically leading up  to now. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Curle_y. Mr. Todd, are you prepared 
to make a few opening comments? 

History Of Calm Air In  The Keewatin 

MR. TODD: First of all I am here representing both Siniktarvik but also the 
Chamber of Commerce which is a regional Chamber of Commerce , in which 85 per 
cent of the businesses in the Keewatin are members. If I could take a few 
minutes just to perhaps outline the historical events that have taken p l ace 
with respect to the present carrier, some time last year there was a transfer 
or takeover of Transair by Pacific Western Airlines and at Air Transport 
Committee meetings at Churchill and Rankin, they indicated they were no longer 
interested in running turbo-prop service into any of the settlements and that 
they were preparing to discontinue service into the Keewatin. 

At that time they indicated they were negotiating with Calm Air for the transfer 
of the l icence. At that initial time both the Chamber of Commerce and a number 
of the hamlet councils, ITC and a variety of other people put in interventions 
to the Air Transport Committee asking for a hearing to be held so that both 
the region anq the people in the region, the principal consumers, would have 
the opportunity to express their concerns, etc., with respect to this transfer. 
Also at the same time an opportunity would be provided for whoever the successful 
carrier was going to be to outline what kind of service he was going to provide 
and the associated costs. 

It seemed at the time we were involved in it there was a real inability to get 
any kind of positive response from the Air Transport Committee. We also at 
the same time drafted a letter to the territorial government seeking their 
support in us calling for the hearing. I do not have the evidence here today 
that some of the ITC have but there were certain irregularities with respect 
to the transfer of the licence from PWA/Transair to Calm Air. 

In our opinion, there was insufficient opportunity for the people in the 
Keewatin and the carrier to outline the concerns they were going to have, 
principally costs, level of service, etc. We felt at that time that this 
carrier did not have that particular expertise to run, and I forget the level 
of licence but it is one step up,  in terms of what he was del ivering before. 
We felt that he had to outline what kind of infrastructure, what kind of 
management he was going to have to ensure the standard of service would remain 
the same as Transair or if not a wee bit better. I think the frustration 
everybody felt and they still feel, was the inability to move the Air Transport 
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Committee to hol d  these hearings, even with the kind of evidence we felt as 
laymen, the evidence and interventions that we felt were sufficient evidence. 
We also felt to some degree that the government, the territorial government 
should have been perhaps a little more vocal in supporting the position we 
took because we all know the transfer took place. 

Chamber Of Commerce Regional Meetings 

There was a Chamber of Commerce regional meeting in March and Mr. Norberg, 
the president of Calm Air was asked to be in attendance along with the Transair 
people at that meeting. Mr. Curley was there, our MP, Peter Ittinuar, and a 
variety of other people as well as a majority of the Chamber of Commerce 
delegates. 

We once again outlined to Mr . Norberg our concerns and outl ined to him we were 
looking for some kind of assurances that the service would continue. Also we 
were looking at costs because prior to that they had made a declaration around 
the settlements, assuring people the costs would be the same if not lower than 
Transair, and this was well documented, and also that the service, where possible, 
would improve. The Chamber of Commerce I think has carefully documented this in 
a small report I think they have handed around and we said we still felt that a 
hearing should be held to review both the original transfer and now, with the 
problems associated with respect to scheduling, costs, etc. , the Keewatin 
regional carrier service. 

There was a subsequent meeting in Churchill between the Keewatin Chamber of 
Commerce and the Churchill Chamber of Commerce where again we outlined what 
our concerns were and again drafted a telex or correspondence to the Air 
Transport Committee once again asking for a hearing, not necessarily just on 
the Calm Air issue but on the whol e issue of regional transportation in the 
Keewatin. D uring the March meeting of the regional conference it was announced 
to us by the government that they had given the freight contract to Calm Air 
although in a public tender other freight movers had, in fact, bid lower than 
the Calm Air operation. It was our contention that Calm Air had somehow 
convinced the federal government that without the freight contract that the 
regional service would be jeopardized and so would the service in the settlements. 

A Monopoly Position 

In the original transfer of licence, again we contend that Calm Air knew the 
conditions when they were getting into this regional service and there was in 
fact a competitive market with respect to another carrier. I t  was our feeling 
that at the time and perhaps merely through frustration we felt, I believe some 
of the delegates used words like ''betrayed". Perhaps that is a little strong 
but there was genuine concern as to why the government had not given the freight 
contract to the lower bidder. Our concern was that we wanted to make sure there 
was not a monopoly position out of Churchill with respect to transportation. 
We felt that if the Calm Air operation had managed to sufficiently tie up most 
of the freight then he would be in a position where he could be, as we all know 
with the recent announcements, in a position where they could boost the freight 
rates to whatever suited their fancy, I suppose. 

During a ll  these discussions we had we tried, and I think we have to keep the 
communities as much involved as possible through ITC, the business community, 
the hamlets, etc . .  It is our contention with this l atest announcement on J u l y  2nd 
where Calm Air has announced the rates will go up 60 per cent is a classic 
example of exactl y  what we .have been saying and in the intervention to the Air 
Transport Committee which I have brought here they are using the argument that 
they must have route protection. Otherwise the regional service is in jeopardy, 
Our contention is that the regional service is in jeopardy and if they knew the 
facts and did not manage to make this a financiall y viable operation there are 
other equally, if not better, regional carriers who are prepared to move in and 
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take the regi onal service. Therefore, after many months of frustrati on and 
let ters we would l i ke to come to thi s  Assembly as we have been doing with the 
i nd i v i dual MLA's, e tc. We must call for a heari ng. There must be a heari ng. 
Not only just on the recent announcement  of the 60 per cent fre i ght i ncrease 
but you are going to pay one dollar a pound i n  Repulse Bay, that is  what 
tomatoes cost you. The people i n  this reg i on have got the democratic op portunity 
to outl ine the i r  concerns with respect to transporta t i on. If  the airline carr ier 
needs not come before publ i c  scruti ny w i th respect to the service and tbe  
associated costs that he i s  deliver i � g ,  i n  our op inion he is  try i �g to  c i rcumv0n� 
the proper hear i ng procedure. That is it in a nutshell. 

Inadequacies Of Calm A i r  To Opera te A Regional Serv ice 

Right now we do not hive i t  all put toge ther , but we have taken on the task, the 
execu t i ve comm i ttee of the Chamber of Commerce has taken on the task of 
document i ng i ndi v i dual situations wi th respect to the servi ce that i s  deli vered 
and the shi p p i ng posi t i on ,  to be ready very shortly. It does not take very 
long w i th the i nadequacies presently around to present evi dence to the Air 
Transport Committee to show that in  our o p i n i on this carrier does not have at 
the present t i me the infrastructure or the management abi l i ty to operate a 
regional service. 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Todd . We w ill before we hear 
Mr. Davidson' s openi ng remarks -- he indicated to me earlier they might need 
an i nterpreter. I understand now why he i nd i cated they m i ght need an i nterpreter, 
but everybody seems to be doi ng okay. Mr. Davi dson, p lease. 

MR. DAV IDSON: Mr. Chai rman, I would l ike to thank you for the op portuni ty to 
speak to the Assembly. I would l ike to outline some of the problems that have 
hap pened i n  the Keewa t i n  especi ally in  Baker Lake, regarding Calm Air. One of 
my ma i n  concerns i s  basi cally as a hotel manager we would like to increase the 
volume of touri sm i n  this  area. As an example, since the announcement of Calm 
Air taking off the f l i ght between Yellowknife and Baker I have lost a 
reservation for 16 people comi ng to Baker. I have documented thi s wi th my 
passengers and I would l i ke to go over some of this. We lost many people because 
of the number of stops and m i x-up in baggage. The mail comes only i nto Baker Lake 
tw ice a week w i th the new schedule and i t  i s  very important as we do run a 
bus i ness wi th accounts rece i vable. 

THE CHA IRMAN { Mr. Fraser): Mr. Davi dson, would you please slow down for the 
i n terpre ters? They are having trouble kee p i ng up  w i th you. 

D i f f i cult For Tour i sm 

MR. DAV IDSON: It now takes three and a half days to go to any other part of the 
Terr i tories unless you want to go south and then back up. I remember at the 
very beg i nn i ng of the Assembly there were remarks passed on uni ty. Really this 
i s  one of the i mportant thi ngs if anyone wants to do any business in Yellowkn i fe 
w i th a three and a half day travel time. 

Another point  i s  Calm A i r  w ill only accep t  reserva tions as far as Winn i peg, so 
you have to trave l to W inni peg not knowi ng if you can cont i nue your journey. 
It  i s  a known actual fact you can only go to W i nnipeg and they will not conf irm 
flights to Toronto or any other place at all. This makes i t  also very d i ff icult 
for tourism. It  i s  almost impossi ble at  the present time to institute a tour i sm 
package because of the a i r  carrier and the uncertainty of times; arri vals and 
departures. 



( 

l 

- 2 7 9  -

The thing that really concerns us as well is the monopoly. For example, I have 
now to fly in freight from Winnipeg and under the new ra tes it will cost me one 
dollar a pound. The company is looking a t  r a tes increased by 30 per cent. 
B asically we are a small company, tourism is moving into Keewatin and I feel very, 
very strongly that unless we get a reasonable regional carrier it will be very 
difficult to continue and develop tourism in this a re a. Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Davidson. Are there any questions of 
the witnesses please? Ms. Cournoye a. 

MS. COU RNOYEA: I am j us t  wondering if one of the witnesses could tell me, where 
is the home base of Calm Air and where are the major stockholders in th at  
p articula r  company? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser ) : Thank you. Would one of your witnesses care to 
answer? 

MR. TODD: The main base is opera ting out of Lynn L ake and have a subregion out 
of Churchill and operate the Keewa tin schedules out of Churchill right now. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fraser) :  Thank you. Ms. Cournoyea. 

MS. COU RNOYEA: So Calm Air is a southern based firm and southern owned firm. 
Is that correct? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Todd. 

MR. TODD: Calm Air has a very limited involvement in the North and they had a 
small charter service out of Rankin for a few years but they have been situated 
in Lynn Lake, northern Manitoba for a number of years. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser } :  Thank you, Mr. Todd. Are there any further questions? 
Mr. Braden. 

Response From Air Transport  Committee 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to thank the witnesses 
for providing their views and opinions and some facts on the quality of air 
service in this par ticula r  region of the Northwest Territories. I am wondering 
fir � t ,  Mr. Chairman, if either of the witnesses could indicate if they h ave had 
any kind of positive response from the Air Transport Commit tee with respect to 
their reques t? I am not suggesting a formal writ ten response but some 
underst anding and a positive a ttitude toward a hearing. Then I have a second 
ciues tion, sir. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Braden. Mr. Todd. 

MR. TODD: I think the frustration we have all felt , and I am sure a number of 
northern carriers are feeling, is the inability to get to the Air Transport 
Committee. We understand if you are not part of the club you cannot get in and 
we have had a very difficult time trying to get some response. We are now even 
a t  the extent where we have been very fortunate in having the ITC lawyers 
assigned to this par ticular issue because that is how strongly we feel about it. 
It is all ca reful l y  documented and we are prepared to provide tha t documenta tion 
to the Assembly, the correspondence between E. J. Benson, the chairman, and 
ourselves and also the ITC, but it is ex tremely difficult to get anything done. 
They have a very, very busy schedule and I think from our underst anding, 
although we have no evidence, they do not seem to see our intervention seriously 
and perhaps the lobbying we are trying to do. It is more of a frustra tion ra ther 
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than a comprehensive sort of intervention, and we have no concrete evidence to 
that effect, but from discussions we were treated in a very flippant manner and 
we want to be treated ... 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr.Fraser): Mr. Todd, could you please slow down. The interpreters 
are having trouble keeping up with you. 

MR. TODD: We  feel that we are not being treated seriously in our interventions. 
We feel that the  government should have taken a position and supported at least 
the necessity for a hearing. No one is asking the government or anyone else to 
take a position with respect to the  carrier, all we are asking for and it i s  
documented, is that the government support calling for a hearing. W e  felt and 
still do to this day that it was both in the interest of whoever the  carrier 
was going to be and also certainly in t h e  interests of the people of the  Keewatin 
that t h ere be some formula for debate. What has happened is the situation has 
escalated and now the only guys getting rich on this are the  lawyers. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Todd. A subsequent question, 
Mr. Braden? 

Authority To Establish Public Jnguiry 

HON. GEO RGE BRADEN: Thank you, Mr. -Chairman. Perhaps legal counsel could provide 
us with some information. I understand that we have our own Public Inquiries 
Ordi nance and subject to furth er action by the government, the  Air Transport 
Committee, if it continues to refuse to hold an inquiry into matters relating 
to air transport in the Keewatin, does the Government of the Northwest 
Territories have the  authority to establish its own public inquiry, subpoena 
witnesses from the  region and also from the  air carriers involved and to seek 
the kind of forum that Mr. Todd was re ferr i ng to in order to investigate this 
matter and produce our own concl usions and reports which could then be passed 
on to the Air Transport Committee? 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Braden. I do not believe there was 
a question t h ere, it was a comment. 

HON. GEORGE BRAUEN: It was to t h e  Legal Advisor. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Mr. Lal, would you comment? 

LEGAL ADV ISOR (Mr. Lal) : Under the Public I nquiries Ordinance the 
Commissioner is given the authority to cause an inquiry to be made into any 
matter of  public concern. However, air transportation falls within the  
jurisdiction of the  federal government, so  that while an inquiry could be held, 
i n  my opinion t h e  Commissioner or this government will not be able to put into 
effect the findings of such an inquiry due to the  fact that air transportation 
falls within the  realm of federal jurisdiction. Thank you. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Lal. Mr. Braden. 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Thank you, Mr. C hairman. I think on behalf of t h e  government 
at this time I will make a commitment that we will very soon very strongly urge 
the Air Transport Committe e  to respond directly to your requests and further if 
they continue to re fuse I will give a commitment that we will very seriously 
investigate the  possibility of instituting our own inquiry into this matter. 

---Applause 
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THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser ) :  Thank you, Mr. Braden. Mr. MacQuarrie. 

Routes And Schedul es 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARR IE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We did pass a motion at 
our l ast  session expressing dissatisfaction with  proposed routes and schedul es 
that were going to come into effect. Cou l d  I first ask t he witnesses whether 
they noticed any beneficia l effects from the passage of that motion? 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser ) :  Thank you, Mr. MacQuarrie. Mr. Todd . 

MR. TODD: With a l l due respect I think the effect was minimal because in fact, 
the transfer has taken place, the regional carrier is now in p l ace. There is an 
announcement we understand, and we have to check it out today, that the Air 
Transpor t Committee has approved the 60  per cent increase in freight rates. So 
I do not see it as a question of the Keewatin ; I think it  is a question perhaps 
of the Assembly also. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fraser ) :  Thank you, Mr. Todd. Mr. MacQuarrie. 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARR IE: I am p l eased in l ight of that information that you 
have sufficient confidence to come back to the Assemb l y  for another motion. 
can state very definitel y right now that I am in sympathy with the motion 
advanced by Mr. Curl ey. I reca l l  that when I first moved to Baker Lake in 1966 
the very first issue that our residents' association addressed was the issue of 
freight rates at  that time which were exor bitant and seem perhaps to be moving 
in that direction again. 

So I definitely woul d suppor t the motion and further, I would suppor t the 
initiative that the l eader of the e l ected Executive seems to wish to take in 
this mat ter and that is if you do not receive satisfaction from the passage of 
the first mo tion, that we seriously consider hol ding our own inquiry. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser ):  Thank you , Mr. MacQuarrie. Mr. Commissioner. 

Government Suppor t To Have Hearing 

COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to make it c l ear that we 
indeed suppor ted the Keewatin Chamber of Commerce and the Legislature ' s  motion 
to have a hearing held. I have to say that the Air Transpor t Committee has yet 
to pay any serious at tention to the territorial government or to the Legislature 
and it is not from any l ack of trying on our par t. In fact, we placed oursel ves 
in the position a few years ago where the Air Transpor t Committee let o�t 
indications that. they did not like the territorial government trying to run or 
take positions on air transpor t in the Nor th. Now, that has never deterred us. 
We have continued to attempt to bring forward the true concerns of both 
carr iers and residents but there is no way that I can say that we have been 
very successful. 

I wou l d  just l i ke to add one other thing and that is this, that we have from 
time to time shown a reluctance in taking the side of one carrier against 
another. We have been very cautious in that area. However, that does not app l y  
in this instance. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser ) :  Thank you, Mr. Commissioner. Mr. MacQuarrie. 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARR IE: Thank you , Mr. Chairman. I just wanced to make 
c l ear when I asked what had happened after the l ast motion, I did suppose that 
our Assemb l y  and our government had done what it  was supposed to do. I bel ieve 
and you have confirmed that, that it was simply that that commission is not 
taking this Assemb l y  seriously. It is for that reason that I wou l d  cer tainl y  
concur with an initiative such as the one that Mr. Braden suggested, which 
wou l d  be open to us even if  l egal l y  in the end we cou l d  not compel any changes. 
It certainl y  might have a very beneficial effect anyway. 
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THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser ) :  Thank you, Mr. MacQuarrie. Mr. Curley. 

Government Involvement With Calm Air 

MR. CURLEY: Mr. Chairman, I have a que st i on related directly to the 
Commi s s i oner. I am intere sted i n  f i nd i ng out exactly what form the Comm i s sioner 
or the administration made regarding the last motion that the A s s embly pas s e d  
last October. Did h e  s end a letter or d i d  h e  file an intervention in the form 
of an intervention to the Air Transport Committee  or d i d  he merely just pas s  
on the motion in the hope that the commis sion would take notice of it? I am 
i nterested in the  specific kind of repres entation that the administration did 
make and I will be convinced whether or not they had taken a strong position in 
attempting to represent the Keewatin. 

I also want to ask, what I hear from Mr. Todd he has just indicate d  the 
territorial government contracted things to Calm Air in terms of freight from 
Churchill, Manitoba. That is a form of support to the a irline. Could he 
i ndicate to me as  to why that kind of arrangement could b e  viewed as  not 
support to the airl ine? It is support to the  airl i ne. Why did h� do that i_n 
the f irst place when there was so much obvious evidence that the people in the 
Keewati n  in the busin e s s  community were obj ecting to this particular airl i ne? 

The third que st ion is -- I have forgotten about that one. I will come back to 
it but it is related to the government' s involvement in the airline. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fras er): Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Commis sioner. 

COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, whe n  the Legislature pas s e s  motions then 
the admini stration accepts the direct i on in tho s e  motions, such as the one 
regarding the air s ervice s  in the Keewatin at the November s e s sion, and 
prov i d e s  the motion and the d e bate to the partie s  concerned. That is our 
re sponsi b i l ity. So we certainly d i d  that. We did not file an intervention 
becau s e  we rarely intervene as a government. What other steps we took I would 
have to search the record. I could not say what other steps we took. 

Now with regard to the matter of support for Calm Air in contract work, I do 
not know the d etails of that. I just cannot help you there. Ho�ever, as a 
general comment I would have to say that once Calm A i r  was licensed to b e  the 
carrier in the Keewati n, then I would pre sume that that is the organization 
that we felt we had to do bu s i n e s s  with. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Fraser ) :  Thank you, Mr. Commis s i oner. Mr. Curl ey, a 
subs equent q�e stion? 

Government Awarene s s  Of Increase  In Freight Rates 

MR. CURLEY: A sub s equent que st i on in relation to the rate increas e the Air 
Transport Committee has approved  that Mr. Todd mentioned, 60 per cent increase  
i n  freight rates  .. Was the administrati on aware or was i t  mad e  aware by  the 
a irl i ne that it was go i ng to be seeking an i ncrease and did not the government 
feel thi s  was unfai� to the people i n  that regio� because  obviously they have 
some interest w ith re spect to the airlines  and they no doubt should have b e en 
made aware of it l ong ago? Were they aware of it? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser ) :  Thank you, Mr. Curl ey. Mr. Commis sioner. 
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COMMISS IONE R PARKE R :  Mr . Chairman, I can only assume that we received the 
notification of application for rate change the same as any other organization 
would receive i t .  I do not know if i t  was the kind of notification that made 
i t  possible to protest it  or not. I was not aware of it until I came to 
Baker Lake so I am sorry I am of no great assistance to you in that area . 
If indeed the increase is 60 per cent , that certainly sounds to be excessive, 
b u t  I cannot discuss that because I do not have the details. 

THE CHAI RMAN { Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr . Commissioner. Mr. Curley. 

MR .  CURLEY: This is the last one I have . The Commissioner should be very 
well aware of the kind of regional �arriers that exist in northern Canada 
because it is a region that he would very much like to govern. Another 
point is the fact that in this region Lambair has been involved in deliv�ring 
freight. I think the b usiness communities have a satisfactory service in 
terms of freight rates as well as the amount of volume they can carry to 
parts of these communities. Mr . Todd just mentioned earlier that there were 
other carriers who bid lower than Calm Air but  were not taken seriously and 
Calm Air did not bid lower in terms of its freight rates b u t  were given a 
contract .  Maybe he should investigate that now that we have this increase 
in freight rates of  60 per cent. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr .  Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Curley . Mr. Commissioner . 

Government Review Of Freight Contracts 

COMMISS IONE R PARKER: Mr . Chairman, on the urging of the Member I will 
certainly be anxious to review any freight contracts that we have called 
and I will make myself fully aware of them. All of us a t  the Execu tive 
l evel wou ld like to keep as up to date as we possibly can b u t  when it comes 
to freigh t and passenger increases all over Canada, including the North, 
they seem to have been coming forward at such a rate, about  almost every 
month, that it  is almost impossible to keep up with them. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser ) :  Thank you, Mr . Commissioner. Any further 
questions? Mr .. McLaughlin . 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: The main comment I wanted to make in this area is that this 
whole thing with. PWA/ Transair and the joining together of the two companies 
and then the subsequent sloughing off of the service in this area, is just 
a complaint that we should make- in general. It is felt in other parts of 
the North as well that when the Air Transport Committee gives lucrative 
sou thern runs they also usually take into consideration that these companies 
are also earring another run somewhere else that is not so l ucrative. In 
a case like this it looks like they a llowed them to slough off the · r un where 
they may not have been making as much money and yet keep the area of runs 
where they are making a lot of money . That is a general complaint we as 
an Assembly should have, about  that type of a situation arising and the 
consequences that it could have in other areas either now or in the fut ure 
in the North. 

Going back to the area that Mr . Curley brought up on the government freight 
rates that I did not understand from Mr. C urley or maybe the wi tnesses could 
make it clear, the government just started using Calm Air. Were they using 
Transair before or were they using another company and, if so, why did they 
choose Calm Air? Did they have a cheaper freight rate or more expensive 
freight rate or wha t ?  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. McLaughlin , Mr . Todd. 



- 284 -

Monopolizing The Freight 

MR. TODD: This is the crux of our argument , in that when Calm Air asked to 
negotiate the licence they negotiated knowing the situ ation was a competitive 
situation. The principal freight carrier in Churchill is Costa Carriage and 
they have been carrying i nto the Keewatin for ten years and in the opinion of 
myself and the opinion of many others, they have provided a good service to 
most of the customers in the Keewatin and also to the government. It is our 
understanding that the government handed out thi s  contract. It is our 
understanding that Costa Carriage was in effect the low bidder and it is our 
understanding that Mr. Norberg has somehow convinced the government that he 
required this break  and is trying presently to get into the Hudson' s Bay and 
everything else. He requires the freight for his business to be viable. Our 
contention as businessmen in a competitive community is that he knew the 
conditions when he got into it. If in fact he monopolized the freight, then 
what happens to the small person or even the large person who may wish to use 
the other carrier? He would then be in a position where he could boost his 
rates to whatever he wants, but there are also two levels of freight, what they 
call a volume rate which i s  given to people like the Government of the Northwest 
Territories, the Hudson • �  Bay and the large volume movers and there is also 
j ust the citizen as  well. 

The rate differential between the volume rate and the consumer is substantial. 
The volume rate, for example in Rankin Inlet, to the larger organizations like 
The Bay would be somewhere in the region of 26 or 28 cents. I suspect they 
will �till get that volume rate with the increase but the rate to the average 
guy on the street is going to be 44. 8 cents on J uly 2nd. So our concern is 
that if in fact Calm Air was not prepared to operate in the competitive 
community and was placed in a position where it had negotiated both the 
co-operative rate and the territorial government rate and substantially 
reduced the freight rates out of concern about what was going to happen to the 
other carrier. Fortunately that has been the position of many of us and The 
Bay who have managed to sustain the other carrier which is Lambair and that is 
what the crux of the problem is. If we are placed in a monopoly position where 
are we all going to be? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Fraser) : Thank you , Mr. Todd. Ms. Cournoyea. 

MS. COURNOYEA: Mr. Chairman, I would like very much to give strong support to 
whatever this Assembly can do. I as a representative of the Western Arctic 
certainly did not get very much support from this government with our problems 
with the Western Arctic transfer of the carrier service there. Now, I was 
just wondering in the pl acement of events, if in fact Calm Air is applying for 
a class I I  rating. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Ms. Cournoyea. Mr. Todd. 

Situation Should Be Open To Competition 

M R. TODD: If it sounds like there is a bit of panic in my m i nd, this is the 
position we have filed with the Air Transport Committee asking for route 
�rotection into the Keewatin region whi ch would theoretically eliminate any 
kind of competition. My understanding of the situ ation is if Calm Air was 
unable to move freight or passengers they would then go to the second carrier, 
the charter carrier Lambair, but I as one who requires service cannot directly 
go to Lamb a ir ;  under route protection you must go to the existing carrier. 
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Our position has been clear right from the beg i nn i ng that we wanted the 
situation in Churchi ll to be open and to be competiti ve. We are just as 
keen although it may be naive and fool i sh of us but we are keen to see an 
efficiently running regional carr i er which moves people and freight or 
whatever, serv i ng us, and there is, at least I feel, an almost sort of 
negative approach with the Calm Air Internat ional Ltd. operati ons. They feel 
they are bei ng unfair ly  p i cked on, unfairly being accused, etc. 

I think we have carefully documented our position from the beginning. If 
these two dockets are approved by the A i r  Transport Committee, my understanding 
of it is, and I am not a lawyer, but that w i ll place them i n  a route 
protecti on positi on which would not al low the flexibil i ty of whoever wants 
to serve us, those who want to use the other operator wi thout first checking 
with the regional carrier. 

THE C HA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you. Ms. Cournoyea. 

MS. COURNOYEA: It seems to me that the pos i tion here is very s i m i lar. Just 
to explain, when you see a class I I  classifi cati on and route protection, 
the airline that is supplying the service or which has a l i cence, can object 
and not permit anyone to even charter w i th i n  a certain hour, w i thin 24 hours 
of when they have a scheduled service and i n  fact it gives them a monopoly. 

In our area we were able to catch the intervention and apply for hearings 
and we have been favourably treated at this time. However, the whole play 
on all these routes that are being rebid for is very compli cated and the 
regions who are dependi ng on air carrier service really need as much 
polit i cal push from any area as they can get. The Air Transport Committee 
i s  a very powerful agency and runs all across Canada and there is nothing 
anyone can do about that because it appl i es to the provinces as well because 
i t  is governi ng air movement. 

A Political Position Is Very Important 

believe that the pol i t i cal pos i tion i s  very i mportant from several levels 
to get recognition in these remote areas because the A i r  Transport Committee 
has very l ittle time to recognize the attempts of small remote areas like 
ourselves and where we are l i ving and they really need that push to even 
know what is going on. I know that we are a small group of people. The 
Keewatin is i n  the same posi tion but we need that political push because the 
politi cs that are being played i n  the A i r  Transport Committee and the 
i nterventi ons at the Ottawa level are very compl i cated and the kinds of 
bus i ness transactions between major companies who are going out of business, 
cl aiming bankruptcy and reb i dd i ng interminably i s  very complicated. So the 
polit i cs and the thrust of really getting the message across politi cally i s  
very i mportant and the other people who are do i ng the actual job o f  trying to 
get the kind of servi ces to their area they want can take care of that concern 
but the politics j s very i mporta11t. 

I think that we as a Legislati ve Assembly can play those pol i t i cs -- we have 
an MP  and the provinces do as well -- by demanding that when the licences 
have expired or when the companies have gone bankrupt all these small rules 
that are very important to govern i ng the airways are not used for someone who 
has the expert i se and the bucks to get into the game and to play with, 
and basically that i s  what is happening i n  the North. They really do not pay 
much attention to that and do not support the conc�pt enough about air carr iers 
and people and companies within the Northwest Terr i torie, providi ng them with 
that politi cal push to get involved. That, in the Air Transport Committee is  
really i mportant because it is  comp l i cated. That pol ' tical push means very, 
very much and i t  needs not just one motion in Assembly, then everyone goes 
away and has a nice sleep until the next Legislative Assembly takes place and 
someone makes another attempt to report. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) :  Could you slow down? The interpreters are having 
trouble. 

MS. COURNOYEA: I think that we d i d  not do the job we should have after the last 
meeting. I think the institution that is set up to serve this As.sembly 
probably did not realize the importance of that particul ar motion. I know they 
did not realize the importance of the motion I put forward. We had to end up 
doing the pol iticking ourselves but it happens that we were in a little more 
powerfu l position because certain things had not happened or had not been 
extended to the point where you could not pull them back. The Air Transport 
Committee really requires a lot of political push to get it moving or even for 
them to recognize the problems that are up here. and this is where this 
Legislative Assembly has to take some kind of position and has to continually 
follow it up. That follow-up is very important, and I find that is where 
almost everything we do here, the follow-up is not there. 

Being Recognized In The Federal Institutions 

I think we have neglected the Keewatin in this area and I guess could cry a 
little bit for my area but we took care of our own problems because we were not 
in such a critical position I suppose. I do not know, Commissioner Parker, what 
I do not know is how these kinds of things can be put at a priority or a 
political priority level. I know when you are sitting in a centre where there 
is not much problem with transportation, and I know there are a lot of things 
going on, but how people at the regional level like the Central Arctic and 
ourselves, how do we move this body to carry on and fullow up in the politics 
of being recognized in the federal institutions? 

We cannot say and use the argument that is a federal responsibility, the A i r  
Transport Committee, because that is a committee set u p  for all of Canada. We 
cannot use that argument because we will never regionalize it as no one 
regi onalizes A ir  Transport Committee. How can we get you people moving in the 
government , the daily government , to carry on this kind of politics and push 
and thrust to move pol i tically the aspirations that we put forward like this 
particular situation we are talking about? What kind of direction do we have 
to give you? 

You see, I fail to understand why the continuity of carrying something through 
is al ways so difficult. That is where I think these people in the Keewatin 
suffer and we suffer. We end up having to do it ourselves anyway. I wonder 
why I am sitting here or why bring it to this table unless we can get 
something out of it. So I think it is a higher level and I think the 
territorial Assembly does have some political entity, but it has to be pl aced 
in a way where the politics is played appropriately and effectively. Maybe 
you can say what you feel is amiss or what direction you want us to give you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) :  Thank you, Ms. Cournoyea. Mr. Parker, do you care 
to respond? 

Positions Of The Territorial Government Over The Years 

COMM ISSIONER PARKE R: Mr. Chairman, what the hon. Member says is true. One of 
the things that we are supposed to understand and believe is that the Air 
Transport Committee is a committee set up to be outside of political infl uence. 
I am not prepared to say here today how well that works. However, on the 
administrative side I think that if we were to research our history you would 
find that the positions that the territorial government and administrations 
have taken over the years have been many and strong positions. It is an area 
in which we are constantly working but we do not always show resul ts and we do 
not very often have an opportuni ty to say anything about it. 
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I remember within the last two years there was an application in Frobisher Bay 
on behalf of one carrier for route protection and we felt that that would be 
detrimental to the services in the Baffin. We intervened on that subject and 
were successful. Two years ago or a year and a half ago we intervened in the 
Keewatin, ,in fact with Calm Air when they were seeking route protection at that 
time for one certain class of service. Now , whether it was our intervention or 
l ocal intervention I cannot say, but in any event it was successful. Those are 
just two instances. We are attempting to stay on top of it. I think that what 
Mr. Braden has said, we have to take a higher profile in all of this, is true, 
and I agree with him entirely. We will certainly do that. 

Now, turning to the political side, that is an area that the Ministers of the 
territorial government may now turn to and I think that they must take whatever 
positions they can with the federal Minister of Transport and other political 
persons who have an effect on giving instructions to the Air Transport Committee. 
I think that is the area where we can perhaps make some further headway. 
I would just close by saying that there are some very powerful people all over 
Canada seemingly trying to sway the Air Transport Committee so we are not the 
only ones who do not show immediate successes. Thank you. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Par,ker. Mr. Evaluarjuk. 

Of No Importance To The Federal Government 

MR. EVALUARJUK: (Translation) Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I db not have any 
arguments on this to the government, but maybe it would have been better if the 
Calm Air manager or the head of Calm Air were here. Maybe we would have a 
better understanding of this and have a better argument or if there was somebody 
here from the Air Transport Committee maybe that would have been a lot better. 
I do not think they would come anyway even if we asked them because they look 
at us from a very low position, the Air Transport Committee and the federal 
government. 

If I recall correctly maybe in 1978 there was a motion put on the floor from the 
Central Arctic, the air carriers that ma�e up the Central Arctic wanted to go 
and in the Baffin region we asked to get Nordair but on that application nobody 
came in , so it is clear now that this is not a bit important to those people, 
what we are discussing. I do not know who the witnesses are. Are they from 
Baker Lake or Rankin Inlet? Most of the time managers or people who are looking 
after things, if I recall correctly I think last month I heard on the radio on  
the Keewatin region radio that there was in  Rankin Inlet maybe the general 
manager. On that radio program I thought to myself maybe the air carriers would 
be increased within those regions because they also said they wanted to have a 
polar meeting  in this region but they will not be able to accomodate the people 
who have to come in. They said that if there is to be a meeting that particular 
area can bring the people into that community and the high prices in this region 
resulting from those meetings. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Evaluarjuk. Mr. Todd , I believe, 
for the Members' information, Mr. Todd is from Rankin Inlet and Mr. Davidson is 
from Baker Lake. Mr. Todd. 

MR. �ODD: . r think there was a follow-up meeting of the hamlet council itsel'f 
earl i er th i s  month and I have not had a chance yet to talk to John Tinashlu 
from Repulse Bay but again their stance was similar to the one we have outlined 
I think perhaps th� point _ that the hon. Member is making . is the fact that witho�t 
�omment they feel i t  seemi �gly does not carry any weight or has a limited 
i nflue�ce bot� on the carr i er from Lynn Lake and with the Air Transport Committee. 
The ev i dence i s  there. The carrier from Lynn Lake did attend ·the ·regional 
conference of Chambers of Commerce but only after we told him that Tagak Curley 
and Peter Ittinuar would be there. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you , Mr. Todd. Mr. Stewart. 
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Motion To Accept Motion 18-80(2) 

MR. STEWART: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I recommend that Motion 18-80(2) be 
accepted by this committee meeting and the views expressed be forwarded to the 
Canadian· Transport Commission in the strongest possible terms. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): There is a motion on the floor. Mr. Curley, to 
the moti on. 

MR. CURLEY : I have been speaking to the motion ever since it was opened. 
Mr. Chairman, I would just like to state that I recall quite a few years ago, 
I believe it was the Ontario government did not hesitate to intervene against 
certain airlines wh i ch were not going to be serving the best interests of its 
people in that . region. This motion is calling and urging the administration 
to intervene and I will go along that we urge the administration to intervene 
against the proposed rates. They have already been approved I hear, but I do 
not think it is too late for the government to intervene against it and urge 
the commission to hold a public hearing. That is what the motion calls for and 
I would prefer to move along with it, but I wou l d  not be satisfied with the 
government sitting on it because it speci fically asks that in itself the 
government intervene as well. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Noah. 

Worst Airline The Keewatin Could Have 

MR. NOAH: (Translation) Mr. Chai rman, we have been discussing this problem for 
a long time now concerning the giving of the licence to Calm Air and the problem 
with the costs. Whether there is a solution or not, I do not think it is going 
to get any better in the Keewatin at all. Calm Air has had many problems in 
the past and I heard through the local radio station in Baker Lake that they 
found out and talked to various people about the problems we have been having 
such as considering Calm Air. This air l ine it is not a large airline. It seems 
we are getting the worst airline we could possibly get; fl i ghts are supposed to 
be coming in and they come in later and later. It is not a good service to the 
people of the community. 

It is going to be very difficult to f ind  any solution anytime because it is a 
small airline, not a b i g  airline, a monopoly. I would like to ask this question 
to the Commissioner. Are you in strong support of getting any degree of support 
for the people of the Keewatin? We realize now that Calm Air International Ltd. 
will be the subject of discussions now. I do not think we will be coming up 
with solutions in the very near future, whether we tr.y very hard or not. 
I feel that maybe we could just scrap this air carrier altogether and find a 
new airline. Maybe I am not speaking to this, but the subject wil l be comi ng 
up in our discussions at the sessions. I am getting a little bit fed up talking 
about the problems and not getting anywhere. Mr. Chai rman, I am sorry about 
this but I am really frustrated just discussing this and not getting anywhere 
at all. Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Noah. To the motion. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Question. 

Motion To Accept Motion 18-80(2), Carried 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Question being called. All in agreement? Down. 
Contrary? The record shows that the motion was carr ied unanimously. 

---Carried 

Mr. Curley. 
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M R. CURLEY: On a point of order, I think it would have been appropriate for 
the Clerk to read the motion so that we know exactly what we are voting on for 
the benefit of  those who clearly normally do not understand the English language. 
I think it would be good for the Clerk to repeat it. Do you have it? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser ) :  Mr. Curley, we will read the Motion 18-80(2). 
Mr. Clerk. 

CLERK  OF  THE HOUSE (Mr. Remnant) : Yes. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Curley, what we just voted on was support for 
the motion so we will read the original motion. 

CLERK OF THE HOUSE (Mr. Remnant): Whereas Calm Air International Ltd. has 
asked for an approximate 60 per cent increase in freight rates; Now therefore, 
I move that this Assembly urge the administration to make representation by 
filing an intervention to the Canadian Transport Commission to refuse to grant 
the proposed freight rates by Calm Air International Ltd . ; until the commission 
has held public• hearings with respect to air services in the Keewatin region. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Clerk. Everybody has heard the motion. 
Do I hear question? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Question. 

Motion 18-80(2), Carried 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Do I hear question? Question being cal led. All in 
favour of the motion raise your hands. Down. Contrary? Let the record show 
the motion was passed unanimously. 

--- Carried 

I woul d like to now thank the witnesses for appearing before the House. You did 
a very fine job, thank you. 

MR. TODD: Thank you very much. 

---Applause 

THE CHAIRMAN {Mr. Fraser ):  After that session could we perhaps take a ten 
minute coffee break and stretch our legs and then come back and get into 
business again? I am sorry, 15 minutes. 

---SHORT RECESS 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : T h i s  comm i ttee will come to order. The motion on 
Calm A i r  is completed. Is i t  the wish of this committee to continue with the 
d i scussion on health? 

---Agreed 

I have four people on my l ist and I think the Minister of Health wou l d  like to 
make a comment before those four people. 

Cost Of Hospital Project 

HON. A RNOLD McCALLUM: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would just like to make a 
few comments in relation to some of the things we were discussing this morning, 
and in point of fact, I was not able to respond at that time. One of them 
deals with the issue of the Stanton Yellowkni fe Hospita l ,  and the total cost 
that project invol ved. Members will remember that on the document I tabled 
in March on Stanton Yel lowknife Hospital ,  the capita l costs are li sted on 
page five of that particular document, and the capital construction costs 
are $21, 425,000. 

Involved with that of course, would be certain renovations that would have to 
be made to the old faci lity to continue to use it. So the total capital we 
are looking at, the total capital construction costs are $25,052,000. Of 
that amount, National Health and Wel fare contribute its share, 25 per cent. 
That bri ngs the amount of money, capital costs to tnis government, to $18,789,000. 
There i s  a health resources fund grant if the project is approved and the grant 
amount spent of $462,000, which bri ngs the capital cost to this government· 
for the Stanton Yellowknife Hospital to $ 1 8,327,000. 

Now, th� figure was mentioned and referred to on a number of occasions of  
$40 million. That figure comes from these components or parts. It is a 
five year capi tal plan that Ms. Cournoyea was referring to and in actual 
fact i t  i s  not five, it is a three year capital plan. These are moneys 
spent in 1 981-82, 1 982-83 and 1983-84 and in some cases. the moneys brought 
into that are from moneys spent in prior years. The $40 million is made up 
of administrative costs and this governments share of health services, the 
Stanton Yellowknife Hospital, the Hay River hospital, the Cambridge Bay 
proposed hospital and the Keewatin proposed hospital. 

In the case of the latter two, the federal government through the Department 
of National Health and Welfare pays rough l y  $9. 6 mil lion of the cost when 
these go ·ahead. So Ms. Cournoyea ' s  figure of $40 million is made up of 
administrative costs of $ 4 1 ,000 over a thrie year period, and the government 
share of health services of $1.6  million over three years, the cost of the 
proposed Stanton Yellowknife Hospital of $25 million, the Hay River hospital 
of $1,500,000 over three years, the Cambridge Bay and Keewatin hospitals 
totalling $ 1 2  million. I think if you add those up you get $ 40,300,000. 
That is where the confusion arose over that figure. 

I have to impress upon Members that we are talking about a total capital cost 
to Stanton Yellowknife of $25 million. T h i s  governments share is $18,300,000. 
Over the next three year period capital expenditures projected for this 
governments projects will total just under $25 million or approximately 
$25 million. The rest of that money comes from the federal government. 

Increase In Hospital Admissions 

I woul d as wel l ,  Mr. Chairman, i f  I may just very briefly refer to the concept 
of population figures and i ndicate to you that with i n  the last two years, there 
has been an increase in admissions from Yel lowknife of approximately 275 
patients from 1978-79 and 1 979-80. Nearly 1300 admiss i ons in 1978-79 and 
over 1550 i n  1979-80, Admissions to Yel lowknife hospital from outside 
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commun i t i es in  19 78-79 are just over 1 000, but i n  1 979-80 , admissi ons from 
o uts i de communi ties were approximately 1350. So you have an i ncrease of 
approx i mately 350. You have a total i ncrease, notwi thstanding that the 
population of the c i ty of Yellowknife may be decreasing , you have an i ncrease 
in the adm i ssions of approximately 580 pati ents. 

As to the number of people who are b e i ng referred to the Stanton Yellowknife 
Hospital from other areas , I th ink Members should know that of that number 
that would be referred to Stanton Y ellowkni fe from various communfties, and 
let me just take the communi t i es for example of Hol man Is l and,  Cambri dge Bay , 
Copperm ine, Bathurst Inlet , Gjoa Haven, Spence Bay , Pelly Bay; i n  1978-79 , 
and those are the f i gures I have from the Stanton Yellowknife people, 
approximately 260 pat i ents have been referred to the Stanton Yellowknife 
Hosp i ta l .  Of those pati ents, 70 to 75 per cent were referred there because 
there were speci a lists i n  the fi elds of ear , nose and throat, ophthalmologi cal 
work and pedi atri cs. Had there been a doctor i n  Cambri dge Bay , those 
pati ents would still have to be referred for those parti cular servi ces. 

Care Provi ded To All Resi dents Of N. W.T. 

Mr. Chairman, I would s i mply l i ke to wrap this statement up by say ing that 
i t  i s  not the intent ion of the government to draw pati ents from exist i ng 
hosp i tal fac i l i t i es. Our goal obvi ously as has been stated , and I ind icated , 
is that we want to prov i de the h i ghest qual i ty of care to all patients i n  
the Northwest Terri tor i es. With the material that I have passed out , with 
the facts and fi gures that are contai ned w i th i n  those, Members wi l l  see that 
that hospi ta l  has a great deal of usage. It provi des services. We would 
l ike to be able to cont i nue to provide  those servi ces i n  the Northwest 
Terr i tor i es and if we continue to do that, if we are to meet that goal , we 
need a new facility. 

It i s  not j ust Yellowkni f e ,  i t  is  not just a c i ty of Yel lowkni fe hospi tal , 
i t  is a Government of the Northwest Terri tories hospi tal serv ing a great 
number of people from many areas. We beli eve we w i ll have to cont i nue to 
do that. If Members would l ike , and Mr. Chairman i t  should not require any 
d i ff i culty to pass th is paper out because i t  simply i nd icates the communities 
and the number of admissions i n  the years 1978-79, people can see  where thes e 
pat i ents came from to that hospi tal and if  we  are to cont i nue to provide the 
serv i ces to the people ,  the Dene people, some of the Inu i t  people in the 
vari ous reg.i ons , you would f i nd that approx i mately 97 per cent of t'he 
adm i ss i ons to that hosp i tal came from the Fort Smith region as i t  presently 
exists. So Mr. Chai rman, I would l i k e  then to have th i s  passed around so 
Members could see  where the admissi ons are from. Thank you. 

T HE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you. On my l ist i s  Mr. Wah-Shee. 

HON. JAMES WAH-SHEE: I would l i ke to ask the M i ni st er i s  there a poss i b i l i ty 
that once the quest ion of abor i g i nal ri ghts and const i tuti onal development 
has been settl ed, is there a poss i b i l i ty that Ye l lowkni fe' s populat i on may 
i ncrease? 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Cha i rman, yes. would say yes. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. P udluk): Thank you. Next on my l ist i s  Mr. MacQuarri e. 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARR IE: Thank you, Mr. Chai rman. I not ice  that the bas i c  
d iscuss ion generally has turned to the Stanton Yellowknife Hospital. I 
really do not w i sh to rush thi ngs but we do have to expedi te the bus i ness 
of the House , and I think maybe to prov ide a focus for further d i scussion 
I w ill move a mot i on at th i s  po int. It i s  a point at which we must arr i ve 
at some t i me and I guess th i s  i s  just as good a t i me as any. So could I 
have the Pages please d i stribute cop i es of th i s  mot i on ?  
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MR. TOLOGANAK: Is i t  translated? 

HON. HOBERT H. MacQUARR IE: Yes, it i s. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: We just wanted to make sure Loui s  R i el could read that. 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARRIE: If I may, Mr. Chairman? 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Just hold on a second. 

MS. COURNOYEA: I have not finished asking questi ons. The moti on on the floor 
w ill really restr ict me i n  ask i ng further questi ons on just what other things 
have been done i n  terms of the discussion we have had i n  the last Assembly. 
I thi nk i t  i s  a play on the part of the Yellowkni fe representati ve to push a 
motion forward i n  an attempt to get a dec i s i on w i thout full discussi on on 
the top i c. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : I w i ll accept that. There are a few people who 
have not spoken yet on this subject. Hon. Mr. MacQuarrie. 

Debate Not Restricted 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUAR R i l: I would say, Mr. Cha i rman, a mot i on i s  i n  order 
at any t i me and I really feel thi s  does not restr ict debate. Anything that is 
in the "whe reases" that i ncludes the papers that are b rought before the House, 
people are enti tled to ask questions en, so I certa i nly do not thi nk it 
restri cts debate and I do submit  i t  i s  in order. 

M R. McLAUGHLIN: Questi on. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Cha i rman, I thi nk as the Member from Yellowkni fe Centre 
indi cates, a moti on is always i n  order, but I th i nk your respons i b i l i ty as 
cha i rman i s  to determi ne whether you feel that the debate has gone on to the 
full extent and every Member has had a chance to be heard. I th i nk i f  i t  would 
appear there are Members who still w ish to discuss the matter further, then 
to accept the mot i on at this time would prevent them from mak i ng their points. 
Although it i s  i n  order, i t  is  your d i screti on whether to accept it at th i s  
t i me or not or wait until debate is fully completed. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Pudluk):  I think that I can accept thi s  motion at this time 
and there are still some people who would like to comment. I can take comments 
afte r this  motion i s  passed. I am now goi ng to accept thi s  moti on at thi s  time 
and later on i f  anybody else would like to make a further comment they may. 
Hon. Mr. MacQuarrie, please proceed. 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARR IE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I really do feel in 
commi ttee people can speak as many times as they want and ask questions. 
since rely do not believe i t  will restrict d i scuss i on at all. Whereas the 
Stanton Yellowkni fe Hospital has had demands placed upon i ts servi ces greater 
than i ts capability of prov iding those services; and where i t  urgently 
requi res ... 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr ,  Pudluk) :  A point of order, Ms. Cournoyea. 

MS. COURNOYEA: This moti on does rest r i ct, because as I understand when a motion 
i s  on the floor you have to speak to the motion. I would l ike to have more 
i nformati on from the Minister to clarify some poi nts to see if in fact the 
di rection and the questi ons we asked were looked into, and on what bas i s  he has 
proceeded to continue to promote this venture at the Yellowknife hospi tal , in 
maybe negl ect of other things, to promote i t  further. It does not g i ve me an 
opportuni ty to ask questi ons because the motion in itself restri�ts that because 
you have to speak to the motion and what the mot i on contai ns. 
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THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Pudluk): On a point of order, Hon. Mr. Mccallum. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM : Mr. Chairman , the Member makes a statement that I am 
promoting the hospital. I was asked by the last sessi on spec i fically by one 
motion to come in with documents concerning our planning priorities and a 
document or a paper if you like about the levels of . . .  

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Pudluk ) :  Hold on. Are you going to speak to the point of 
order which Ms. Cournoyea made? 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I am speaking to a point of privilege. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk } :  There was a point of order first. Now you are 
speaking to a point of privilege. Is there anyone else who wants to say 
anything on the point of order? I guess not. Mrs. Sorensen. 

MRS. SORENSEN: On the point of order , I believe that the discussion will not 
be restricted in any way. In the fourth '' whereas" clause the documents have 
been named that have been tabled and therefore anything that d i scusses 
'' Planning Priorities Within the System of Four Levels of Care" and " A  Scheme 
of Levels of Care for the N. W :T." can be d i scussed as well as anything 
concerning the hospi tal. So this motion covers the whole area of health care 
services as the government has defined it in the Northwest Territories. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk } :  The motion is very wide in terms and therefore I 
w i ll permit the questions that Members wish to ask even after this mot i on is 
defeated. The motion is in order. I believe everyone has a copy of thi s  
motion. 

MR. TOLOGANAK: On a point of order, Mr. Chatrman. If I remember correctly, 
think we were just past the f irst "whereas" when he stopped readi ng the motion. 
I do have a set Jf questions that do not exist in the tabled document and I 
wish to ask more questions of the Minister regarding some of the concerns I 
have concerning this whole topic. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Pudluk ) :  I myself already accepted this motion. Can you 
hol d  on a second? The C l erk is going to explain my ruling. 

CLERK OF THE HOUSE (Mr. Remnant }:  Mr. Chairman, the motion is stated in 
extremel y broad terms and consequently it would be permissible to accept 
questions covering all aspects of the matter that was referred to committee 
of the whole including questions relative to the papers which are referred to 
in the motion. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk ) :  A point of order, Mr. Curley. 

MR. CURL EY: To the point of order, this was earlier on. I do not recall or 
I do not see anything in there that the motion instructs the Mini ster at the 
last sessi on, that funds be spent proportionately in the regions. I do not 
see it listed in the paper he has tabled and I think this particular motion 
would put a cl0sure to the kind of questions I would need. I think 
Mr. Speaker is trying to take advantage of the kind of delegation we have at 
this time. 

MR. FRASER: Shame ! 

THE CHAIRMAN { Mr. Pudl uk } :  I do not think that was a point of order. 

MR. CURLEY: It does not say anything about it. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk } :  Mr. MacQuarrie , did you have a point of  order? 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARRIE: No. If you agree, I will proceed with my moti on. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : All right. 

Motion To Release Funds For Proposed Hospital 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARRIE: I will begin again so that the record i s  all in 
one place: Whereas the Stanton Yellowknife Hospital has had demands placed 
upon its services greater than i ts capabi l ity of providing those services; 

And whereas it urgently requires expanded facilities which would include chronic 
and psychi atric care and increased radiological capabilities to meet those demands ; 

And whereas the funds for the proposed Stanton Yellowknife Hospital have been 
deferred pending the provision of information concerning priorities for planning 
for primary, secondary and tertiary facilities;  

And whereas the Government of the Northwest Territories has tabled documents 
entitled " Planning Priori t ies  Within the System of F·our Levels of Care" and 
"A Scheme of Levels of Care for the Northwest Territories "  demonstrating that 
the governmen� does in fact have priorities for pr imary, secondary and tertiary 
facilities ; 

Now therefore, I move that this Legislative A s sembly recommend that the 
adm inistration release the funds allocated and proceed w i th the planni ng and 
building of the proposed Stanton Yellowkni fe Hospital. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Hon. Mr. MacQuarrie . To the motion, 
Mr. MacQuarrie. 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARRIE: Thank you , Mr. Chairman. I am not going to reiterate 
the many arguments th�t have been already advanced and advanced capably s ince 
this is sue first arose. I would s i mply like to respond to a couple of questions 
that were raised this morning and then make a brief statement. 

The first i s  with respect to the quest ion of population statistics rai sed by 
Mr. Stewart. In fact the Yellowknife Chamber of Commerce and myself have not 
agreed on a number of is s ues  and if he has information from them that the 
population of Yellowknife has declined 3000 or 4000, I must  disagree with him 
once again. I have information from our· department of stat i s tics which are valid 
as of December 3 1 st, 1979 that in 1977 there were 9987 people in Yellowkni fe. 
In 1978 there were 9981, and in 1979, there were 99 18. So what it shows is that 
there has been some decl ine in the Yellowknife population and · I  would admit that 
the decline is serious and there may be more again this year. So there is an 
economic problem in this city , but that decl ine has not s ignifi cantly affected 
the demand on the services of Stanton Yellowknife Hospital as any decline in 
Yellowknife has been offset by a growth in the population of commun i ties nearby 
that are making use of that facility. 

Demonstrated Need For Hospital 

The second point that I would like to rai se and I urge Members to cons ider it 
seri ously because I think it i s  worthy of very serious con s i deration, is that 
we are t�lking about a capital expenditure of $25 million. That is a · significant 
amount of money. I do not want to make light of that, but I do want everybody 
to consider i t  in context, to consider it in comparis on to other kinds of th ings. 
I know that the Executive Committee recently and without any fus s  in this Assembly 
has decided to go ahead with the building of ·a new school for Rankin Inlet. 
My purpos e  of raising this is not to show that that should not be built. The 
other one burned down. There was a demonstrated need and s o  it is going to be 
proceeded with and I certainly am not going to try to obstruct it. 
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That facil ity wil l  cost nearly ten million dollars. That is for a facility to 
serve children of a community of slightly more than 1000 people. That is ten 
million dollars compared to the $ 25 million we are asking for here. What is it 
that is being asked for here? A medical facility that will serve not only the 
coildren of a community but all members of a community of 9900 people, many 
times larger and yet not proportionately larger in cost; and not only members 
of that community but members of other communities who have placed demands on 
that hospital over a period of time. 

I want to stress it is not because of a specific government policy which channels 
them there, it is simply a case of a hospital trying to meet the demands of 
reality and the reality is that many people have come to that hospital over the 
years who are not from that community. So compared to the other, ten million 
dollars for the children of a community of 1 100 or so people, which is fine 
with me and I will not try for one moment to try and obstruct that, and here 
we have $25 mil lion for the medical services of a community of 9900 plus others, 
and as you can see from Mr. McCallum' s statistics, many others who are placing 
demands on that hospital. 

Now, I will say nothing more except that the proposal was put forward to meet 
a demonstrated need. A lesser proposal was not put forward because there is 
this greater need. It is a proposal to meet a demonstrated need. Now, if 
Members of this Assembly feel that by denying what is obviously needed in this 
area that somehow they are going to help somewhere else, then I am sad about 
that because I am sure it is wrong. I wou l d  just ask a l l  Members to consider the 
need and to vote on that basis. Thank you. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. MacQuarrie. To the motion . 
Mr. Sibbeston. 

Concerns Of People Should Be Considered 

MR. SIBBESTON: Mr. Chairman, I think we are at a stage in the discussion where 
we do not need further facts and figures and arguments about the merits of 
Yellowknife getting a new hospital. I think we have gone through that. It is 
not a matter of logic any more. There are strong arguments, or some arguments 
for having the Yellowknife hospital, the new hospital, but that is not the issue. 

It seems to me what we ought to do now is consider the concerns that are raised 
by those persons who obviously feel that their case is not being satisfactorily 
dealt with. That to me is what we ought to be talking about now. It seems to 
me we should explore possibilities or ways that in the nsxt few months the 
Minister responsible, Mr. Mccallum, what can he do in the next few months to 
see about turning things around so -- is a hospital needed in the Central Arctic 
and if there is a need for a hospital • in the Keewatin, and both of those can be 
built. It seems to me that is what we ought to do. 

If we are satisfied that there seems to be some solution on the horizon, well 
maybe one would be tempted or one would, we could vote for the motion as it is 
but I do say that I think that anybody who is bothering with facts and figures 
is frankly wastjng his time. It is not a matter of logic any more, it is a 
matter of trying to deal with some of the very issues that other Members are 
concerned about. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, Mr. Sibbeston. For this motion I have a 
list on my paper here and Don St€wart is the next speaker. 
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Problems In Other Communities 

MR. STEWART: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Relative to some of the information that 
has been provided, for exampl e total admissions, admissions without patient days 
is really not of much value. An admission coul d be for 24 hours . It wculd 
appear that if we were to take the admission sheet as a criterion of whether we 
should build any hospitals you would have to question it, because if you take 
Fort Smith with a hospital, 84  admissions, Hay River with 60 admissions , 
Fort Smith with 8 6  admissions, and Inuvik with 3 8 .  Now, if we take the list 
of admissions over places that do not have any hospitals at all, we find there 
are fewer in number. So what do these figures really mean? Not very much to 
me. 

Another part of the motion I have a great deal of difficulty with is including 
chronic care. Now, chronic care to my idea shoul d be close to the residence 
or the area of the person. If you take old people and put them into Yellowknife 
or the Charles Cams el 1 Hospi ta 1, what is the difference? I have sat on the 
Assembly and when we went through the Charles Camsell Hospital debate we were 
told Edmonton was the only place the hospital could be built to get doctors 
to look after the people of the North. That was the argument then. Now, we 
have progressed to the point where Yellowknife now is evidently large enough 
to have a hospital that they can staff. Personally I do not believe that the 
technical ability to staff is dependent on the location as much as it is on 
the facil.ity that is available and the number of patients to be dealt with. 
I do not think that the size necessarily is the onl y criterion. 

So on the chronic situation, Hay River has developed over the past few years 
a request for chronic care which was agreed to in principle. However, because 
there is lack of funds and so on, this project is not part of the list. You 
still have your problems with Cambridge Bay or Coppermine or a hospital in the 
Keewatin. Again we are putting all our eggs in one basket, Yellowknife. 

Certainly I admit that to begin with, that first statement that the Stanton 
Yel l owknife Hospital needs to be be upgraded and something done with it is 
fine, but whether or not we are justified in spending this type of money, 
putting al l of the facilities there, then I do not think there is �nough 
information provided on breakdowns to be able to justify that decision. 
I have no argument at al l that Stanton needs something done with it but I do 
not bel ieve that it is a $25 million project that should be proceeded with 
immediately when there are a l ot of other areas without any hospital facilities 
of any other kind. 

---Applause 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Hear, hear ! 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudl uk) : Thank you, Mr. Stewart. The next speaker . . .  

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I just want to make a reponse to 
Mr. Stewart. In point of fact we have taken, that is the government and 
the department have taken direction from the request of the town of Hay River 
in terms of a nursing home policy. I wou l d  be very pl eased to make that 
avail able as well to Members. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, Mr. McCallum. The next speaker is 
Mr. Fraser. 

Difficulties In Getting Professional Staff 

MR. FRASER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. From listening to some of these comments 
of the other Members, I would feel that it is well and fine to build hospital s 
all over the Territories. You could build a $50 million hospital in Baker Lake 
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but could you get the professional staff to work and staff this hospital? 
I think Inuvik right now are experiencing difficulty in getting professional 
help. I know they have been tryi ng for some time to get dentists to work out 
of the hospital. We have a nursing station in Norman Wells and they are 
talking about putting a doctor in there but the only way they can get one is 
if they can get him through Imperial Oil. Maybe they can find one because 
the government cannot seem to find one. 

I think sometime at one of the sessions last fall, there was a motion made 
by someone to try and conscript more doctors, professional people to come 
north in order to have some attraction for these people to come north. Now, 
to do that there must be some facilities or some means of attraction that wi ll  
make them stay in the community. I cannot see any other place they would be 
attracted to but Yellowknife. 

I myself, now am not from Yellowknife and I would not particularly want to 
live there, but I have three children who are in Yellowknife and I have 
grandchildren there and I know that I wil l  vote for the motion. But I would 
just like to point out to Members that in order to get the professional people 
to come to a community to work in the hospital they have to have the attraction, 
the facilities for them to stay. 

Now, i f  you do not have the professional help in the Territories, you are going 
to have to send patients outside for treatment which in fact they could be 
getting i n  Yellowknife. I think we have got to think strongly about that and 
any of the other places like Hay River where they might be attracted, as they 
can get out. They have a highway out to Edmonton where they can maybe drive 
out in seven or eight hours from Hay River, and that might attract them. They 
can drive out from Simpson, but we have to have more than just a road to attract 
these people. 

Now, like I said I am going to vote for the motion but I would like to just 
stress that it is not just a building of the hospital we are talking about. 
They need the facilities to accommodate people from the Northwest Territories. 
We could build one in Rankin Inlet but you would not . get a doctor, maybe a 
witch doctor, but no professional doctor. 

MR. CU RLEY : We certainly will not get your kind. 

A Need For Use Of Yellowknife Hospital 

MR. FRASER: This shows 1292 admissions i nto the Stanton Yellowknife Hospital 
in 1978-79 so there must be a need for a hospital in Yellowknife. Now, if 
this list is right, there could be overnight patients but they could be two 
or three weeks. We do not know but the Minister says he has that information 
for us, but even if it were overnight there is still a large amount of people 
who have to use the Yellowknife hospital. Let us face it. It is not just 
because it is the only hosp i tal around. They have hospitals in Cambridge Bay, 
they have hospitals in Inuvik, they have hospitals in Pine Point and Hay River 
but 38 patients from Inuvik went to Yellowknife because there are no doctors 
i n  Inuvik to accommodate them. They have to go to professional people. 
They have a nice hospital at Hay River but 60 patients were admitted to the 
Yellowknife hospital. Why is that? It could be overnight patients. Maybe 
people who did not want to be treated in Hay River for some reason or another. 
Pine Point had 27  patients, Coppermine had 85 patients, Cambridge Bay had 80, 
and they have a big hospital in Cambridge Bay. Why are the people going to 
Yellowknife? Why are they admitting them to the Yellowknife hospi tal? There 
must be a reason. There has got to be a reason. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk } :  Order, please. 
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MR. FRASER: I would say that there is a need for a new hospita l .  I have had 
my doubts about the hospital in Yellowknife for certain reasons. Maybe I 
will bring i t  out right here. There is a definite decline of people in 
Yellowknife, and you can see by reading the paper that there are vacancies, 
apartments and houses for sale every week, but the hospital that they are 
planning in Yellowknife, I do not think is primarily for the people in Yellowknife 
alone. They are l ooking at more referrals from the Northwest Territories, 
other communities that depend on this hospital to  have treatment, not only the 
Yellowknife people. Next year when you get the admission list you might find 
that there are less people from Yellowknife being admitted and more from the 
settlements, but this hospital is not going to come in overnight. I assure 
you that it would take two or three years to complete and if in two or three 
years we find that we need the facilities and have not got them, then we will 
say, "Well, we should have maybe built the hospital in Yel lowknife. " 

I say again I will vote for the motion and hope the rest of the Members will 
think a little bit before they vote against it because there are a l ot of 
things on these four documents that have been passed around. If you look at 
them closely, they are not just a piece of paper that was put up overnight. 
There is a lot of work went into i t  to give you facts and f i gures of why this 
hospital is required. 

MR. CURLEY: Was it translated? 

MR. FRASER: No, it was not translated and I c o u l d  not read it, Mr. Curley. 
I support the motion and my friend Mr. Curley I am sure, will go along with me. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Fraser. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM : Mr. Chairman . . .  

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) :  There are still many who wish to speak o n  the 
subject and I am going to ask only two to speak at this time, only those two 
people. The Minister and the mover can speak to us. If there is a point of 
order or a point of privilege, then those people can speak. 

MS. COURNOYEA: Clarification? 

MR. CURLEY: Did you change your rules? 

MS. COURNOYEA : On this motion, you are limiting us to speak twice on this 
motion? 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Pudluk): After everybody has spoken then you will have a 
chance to speak again. 

MS. COURNOYEA: Your ruling is you will allow a couple of questions and we can 
continue to speak on it? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Only the Minister and the mover. Hon. Mr. McCal lum. 

Chronic Care Not Availabl e  

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I just wanted t o  respond. I responded 
I think to Mr. Stewart' s concern about chronic care very briefly by indicating 
that we have taken what the town of Hay River has proposed, and the government 
has developed a policy as to a nursing home which I indicated I would table. 
I would l ike to say one other thing in regard to  chronic care and that is in 
the present facility in Yellowknife there is no chronic care service available. 
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I n  point of fact, people from that area in Yellowknife have to be taken and 
placed in other places. In terms of chronic care people in Fort Simpson, they 
were taken from a distant place, taken out of St. Ann ' s  Hospital in Fort Smith ; 
the same way in terms of Yellowknife. So we are asking to have people w ho 
require chronic care, rather than being sent elsewhere, to remain in Yellowknife. 

Admissions Relevant To Length Of Stay In Hospital 

As to t he question, Mr. Chairman, or the point Mr. Stewart indicated about 
admissions and the number of admissions, it is really irrelevant unless you 
know the length of stay. I cannot break down 1979-80 figures into communities 
but I indicated to Members in the very first chance I had that 97 per cent of 
the admissions to Stanton Yellowknife Hospital in 1979-80 came from the Fort 
Smith region. In the Inuvik region, there were 56 inpatients. They required 
273 days, which works out to about four days plus for each patient if you 
averaged it. In the Keewatin, there were 15 people who required 162 days of 
stay. In terms of newborn the number of patients from the Fort Smith region 
was 334 days. They required 2050 days of care. Of the  visits made by outpatients 
at the Stanton Yellowknife Hospital ,  97 per cent of the people were from the 
Fort Smith region. 

So , I cannot break down the admissions by particular communities and indicate 
to him that on the 1978-79 figures the length of stay. I can in terms of the 
length of stay for the number of patients who came from various regions in 
1979-80, that is, to have particular services. I indicated in the Fort Smith 
region there were over 2800 patients from the Fort Smith region who required 
nearly 18,000 days of care. Again you can with a little bit of simple 
arithmetic, determine the average length of stay and it is only average but 
it gives you the amount, some idea. So maybe the simple fact of giving you 
where these people came from to get particular services at Stanton Yellowknife, 
I can give you again some idea of the length of stay but again 97 per cent 
came from the Fort Smith region. 

Final l y, in relation to what Mr. Sibbeston indicated about now we should try 
to determine what can be done in other areas , I indicated to the House that 
we were fully prepared to move ahead with medical facilities in the Keewatin 
and in the Central Arctic. I indicated that I was prepared upon a review of 
the availability of medical practitioners in those areas to push for this 
government to hire doctors at this government's expense. 

---Applause 

I indicated that to Members in the House in response to questions. 

MR. CURLEY: I t  does not matter. Words. 

Consultation With Central Arctic 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Maybe so, Mr. Chairman. It may be just words, but I am 
telling you that I am prepared to do more than just pay lip service to it and 
it is not just words. I indicated when I was going to do it the last time when 
I responded to the question ; as soon as we get back from this session. I 
indicated t hat we would prepare in consultation with people in the Central 
Arctic when we would get together. If people in the Central Arctic will work 
with us we are prepared to do that. In fact, I think I indicated that I would 
as far as this government is concerned, we would involve the Keewatin Inuit 
Association in the same manner as National Health and Welfare and this 
government have involved ITC in the Keewatin studies. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Minister. Mrs. Sorensen. 

MRS. SORENSEN :  Yes . With respect to Mr. Stewart ' s  point about patient days, I 
think Mr. McCallum has covered it. There are also patient days in the 
information that was tabled in the House, graph six, if Mr. Stewart would like 
to check with that to give himsel f more information. 

With respect to Mr. Sibbeston ' s  point, explore ways of meeting demands in the 
region, my goodness , I fully agree. I remember during the first and second 
sessions pushing through the finance committee motions that said, "Let us 
deal with feasibility studies for the Keewatin and Cambridge Bay areas. " 
fully accept that there is a need for further health services in all areas 
of the North and if Mr. Sibbeston is willing to amend the motion or make motion 
afterwards to say just that, I would support it as no doubt everyone in the 
House will support that. In fact, Mr. Wah-Shee at lunch today suggested, 
"Why does the finance committee not commission health services studies in 
all the regions to address the whole area of health services and facilities? " 
And I thought that was a really good idea. If Mr. Sibbeston is willing to 
make a motion concerning that I would second it. 

Now, I could go over all the reasons why Stanton Yellowknife Hospital should 
be built, but I think we have really done that to death. I just want to say 
again the studies, the need studies that have been done reveal that there has 
to be an increase in the size of this hospital to cope with the patient load 
and demand now. So those things have been done. To rep l ace what is already 
there, as some Members have suggested in conversations I have had, will not 
address the very urgent requi rement for these expanded facilities to meet 
those demands now. 

With respect to chronic care, Yellowknife at this point does not have any 
chronic care. That is why there is a need for chronic care in the new 
hospital. We have people who have strokes in Yell owknife. We have native 
people in Detah and Rainbow Valley who retire there and need chronic care in 
a hospital situation during the initial stages of illness. So the chronic care 
facilities are a requirement of the Yellowknife area. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Nobody else has it either. 

Access To Professionals Needed 

MRS. SORENSEN: The existing buil ding we know cannot economically be expanded. 
It has been the federal government that has determined that. We have all said 
that we want the delivery of services as close to the people as possib l e  but 
the kinds of services that we are talking about are bringing health services 
closer to the people. They are bringing some of those services into Yellowknife 
and that is closer to the people. 

We need a facility that can respond to the Assembly' s already stated wish, I 
believe it was Mr. Patterson ' s  motion, for paraprofessional training. In order 
to train nurses, X-ray technicians, lab technicians, professions like that, 
you need access to professionals. You need access to specialists, and that is 
what would be in the Yel lowknife hospital. 

There is another very, very important thing that I think some Members should 
consider and that is if there is no expansion of beds the Yellowknife board is 
going to have to consider limiting access to that hospital to Yellowknife 
residents. Then we are going to be faced with what to do with patients that 
coul d legitimately be served in the North who come from Rae, who come from 
Snowdrift, who come from Lac la Martre? What are we going to do? They are 
going to have to go south. These are people who need access to a bone 
specialist, for instance if they have a skidooing accident and need operations 
that require intensive care over a period of several months. 

0 
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I have not found that people coming from Rae, Lac la Martre or Fort S i mpson 
would rather go south than go to Yellowknife. I do not think that statement 
i s  true. Now, I have nursed them so I know. These people like to have the 
v i s i ts of the other Dene and the other Inui t  people. They l i ke to have their  
people come v i s i t  them and i t  i s  much easier to v is it  a fr i end in  Yellowknife 
from Rae than i t  i s  in  Edmonton. Some of these people are in hospi tal for a 
long t i me and they l i ke the fact that the Department of Nati onal Health and 
Welfare will make an effort to bring a family member i n  on a regular bas i s. 

I can g i ve you an exampl e  from a t i me a few years ago when I was nursing in  
the hosp i tal. We had a man who had severely i nj ured his leg in a skidoo 
acci dent. He was from the community of Snowdr ift whi ch i s  a few hundred air 
m iles from Yell owkni fe. Because Yellowknife had the serv i ces of an orthopedi c  
surgeon, a bone speciali st, thi s  young man came to Yellowkn i fe instead of going 
to Edmonton. Because of the nature of h is  in j uri es, h is  stay in  hosp i tal was 
more than two months. It would have been two months i n  Edmonton as well. 
Dur i ng that t ime he had many v i s i tors, people coming i nto Yellowknife on business 
or for other reasons who v i s i ted him. His young w ife and h is  child were g i ven 
travel assistance every two weeks and assi sted w ith room and board to come to 
Yellowkn ife and to stay i n  Yellowknife for a couple of days to spend t i me w ith 
thi s young man. 

Surely Members have to agree that had he gone to Edmonton, he would have been 
i solated from h i s  family and he would have been alone. Perhaps Nati onal Health 
and Welfare would have provided assistance for his family to v i s i t  him  once but 
I assure you it would not have happened more than that. As far as h is  inj ury 
was concerned the medi cal care was excellent, the bone spec i al i st at that 
t ime was a Mayo Cl in ic  speci al i st who had come to Yellowkn i fe to l ive and work 
and that young man recovered. I have seen h im  s ince on the streets of 
Yellowkn ife walking -- w ith both legs. 

Mr. Chairman, as I sa id  I am a nurse and have nursed in  the hosp i tal or d i d  
from 1970 t o  1974 and aga in  in  1978. My pati ents were Dene and Inu i t  and I 
can g ive you example after example of s im ilar inci dents. Mr. Tologanak there, 
was a pat i ent who came down from Cambridge Bay who was ser i ously ill, he had 
a ser i ous illness, he had had a stroke. He could not have been cared for in 
a small hospi tal in  Cambr idge Bay because i t  would req uire the servi ces of 
not one but three or four doctors to get h im  through that i nitial stage of 
cr 1 s 1 s. The very fact that he came to Yel lowkni fe saved h is  life because had 
he been on the plane going to Edmonton, he may not have surv ived and I can 
document that. 

Government Prepared To Take Respons ib il ity 

Now, w ith respect to the concerns again about the regions there is no doubt 
that there is a ser ious concern about the prov i s i on of health care i n  the 
Northwest Terr i tor i es, but the fact remains that thi s  government does not have 
total responsib il ity for the deli very of health care in  the Northwest Terr itories 
and we seem to be avo i d i ng that in  thi s debate. 

MR. CU RLEY: Speak about other regi ons. 

MRS. SORENSEN: Thi s  government has been prepared for some t i me now to take on 
thi s responsi b i l i ty and in  fact it created for that reason, a separate 
Department of Health so the devolvement of health care could come to the 
terr i tor ial government and could come under elected M i n i sters and the elected 
Assembly, so that i t  could come under the direct d irecti on of the people in  
this House today. 

We would  have had our hosp i tal in  the Keewat in, we would have had our hosp ital 
i n  Cambr idge Bay because this Assembly would have made sure that that would 
have happened. 
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SOME HON. MEMBERS: Hurray !  

MRS. SORENSEN: It was not that the  federal gove rnment did not want to devolve 
to the Legislative A s s embly the  res ponsibility, and i t  was not that they did 
not fee l  the  te rritorial government could h andl e that extra res pons i bility. 

MR. CURLEY : Only in Yellowknife. 

MRS . SORENSEN: Th e reasons we re  far more complicated. Th e rea sons for the  
delay lay with the  aboriginal cl aims. 

SOME H ON. MEMBERS: Boo'. 

MRS. SORENSEN: I lived in Yellowknife at t h e  time wh en the  deb ate was taking 
place concerning the devolvement of h e alth c a r e  to the  gove rnment and I rememb e r  
very disti nctly the Native Women's G roup, the  D e n e  Nation r e porting on t h e  
radio and interviews that they we re  not p r e p a red to allow any furth e r  devolvement 
of h e alth  res ponsibilities to th e ter ritorial government b ecaus e of their  land 
claim s ettlements and their hope for political ch ange. Becaus e of that strong 
lobby ,  b ecause a boriginal cla i ms had not b een s ettled and cons titutional and 
political matters  h ad  not b een settl ed ,  this gove rnment was not given t h at 
res ponsibility. 

I h e a r  from time to time, and I h e a r  time and time again , the  legiti mate need 
of people r e p r e s enting people in the  Ke ewatin and Central and High A rctic 
concerning the  need for exp anded medical facilities  in those regions. I h ave 
also h e a rd our Minister and our government give us a s su r ances that b ecaus e the  
fede ral government has  the  res ponsibility for  the  people in th e s e  r egions , 
b ecau s e  the  fede ral government h a s  refus ed  to do what is needed in t h e s e  
regions , to provide t h e  h e alth s e rvices t h at a re r e qui red ,  then w e  a s  a 
government a r e  p re p a red to do it. If we can find a doctor ,  and we will , we will 
put doctor s  in t h e s e  regions.  We will b egin, and it h a s  alre ady b egun th rough 
this Legislature , the very strong lobby t h a t  is requi red in order to convince 
the  fede ral gove rnment , a government down th e r e  in Ottawa isolated from us to 
convi nce them that we h ave got to h ave the h e alth facilitie s  close  to the  
peop l e  in  the  region. 

Again , and I know I am just a bout running out of time , but there  is one more 
point and that is the fact that th e ter ritorial government h a s  had the  
res ponsibility for  othe r s .  You cannot s ay that  they  h ave not done one h ell of 
a good job. That h a s  been their res ponsibility. Th ey h ave fulfilled t h eir  
mandate for h e alth care  of oth ers .  We h ave three  very  efficient and well 
run hos pitals , Government of the  Northwest T e r ritories h os pitals and we now 
have the  fede ral government inte r e s ted in turning ove r ,  contracting out to us 
the. running of their hos pitals b ecaus e they can s e e  what we h ave done and I h ave 
b e en p a rt of Stanton Yellowknife Hos p i tal and I know it is an effi ci ent 
operating hos pital. T h e  federal government r e s p onsibility is for 39 nursing 
stations, for four fede ral hos pitals . . .  

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Pudlu k ) :  You a r e  out of ti me and I would lik e  to a s k  th e 
committee if you can continue. 

MR. CURLEY: Nay. 

SOME H ON .  MEMBERS: Agreed.  

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARRIE: A point of order. Could I a s k  at what time Mrs . 
Sorensen b egan? 

MR. CURLEY: At 1 5  minutes to 4 : 0 0. 

HON. ROBERT H .  MacQUARRIE: If it is unce rtain, I would sugge s t  s h e  b e  all owed 
to continue .  

THE CHA IRMAN ( M r .  Pudlu k ) :  It was 1 1  minutes ago. At this time i t  is 4 : 00 
o ' clock s o  let us take 1 5  minute s for coffee. 

- - -SHORT RECESS 0 
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THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Now this committee will come to order. I would like 
to call as the next speaker the Commissioner himself who would like to make 
a commen t. 

COMM ISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, I do not propose to enter the debate as 
such, but I think that having been sitting back and listening to the debate 
with very great interest it might be helpful if I were to make a statement which 
is a clarification perhaps of the basic policy that is being proposed here. 
That statement is this: In advancing the proposals that Mr. Mccallum has 
been advancing the government is not proposing, I underline that, is not 
proposing to build in Yellowknife a Northwest Territor i es referral hospital. 
I have heard Mr. McCallum say that,but I felt it was only fair to underline 
that fact. The word "referral " I suppose came into the discussion because there 
are now certain referral patterns that have built up. and it is not the goverrmen ts 
intention to extend those referral patterns but simply to provide a facility 
wh ich has the blessing of the Treasury Board in Ottawa and the federal Department 
of Health and Welfare, to build a hospital which will accommodate the present 
patterns of hospital service. There is no intention of providing a hospital 
in Yellowknife which will serve the people of the Keewatin, the people of the 
Baffin, unless one or two or very small numbers elect by their own choice to 
go there. There is no intention of draining patients away from the Inuvik area. 
In fact I find that the 32 people who came from Inuvik to the Yellowknife 
hospital was because the Inuvik hospital was on strike. So the present patterns 
of referral do not now include the Inuvik area. 

Doctors For The Keewatin And Central Arctic 

There have been firm commitments given on behalf of the territorial government 
to go out on a limb and to provide, if it possibly can, doctors or a doctor 
for the Keewatin and for the Central Arctic. 

MR. CURLEY: Hear, hear '. 

COMMISS IONER PARKER: That is a commitment that has been given and will be 
fulfilled if it is physically possible to do so. I would simply close by saying 
that we are not proposing a Northwest Territories referral hospital, but we 
are proposing to spend the money in a fashion that has been recommended to us 
by people in the field, experts in the field, in such a fashion that we will 
have a good hospital providing services for the immediate area and one of 
which I hope we will be proud, and one which wi ll be cost effective, that is, 
we do not wish to throw good money after bad. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Commissioner. Mr. McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGH L I N: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the fact that the 
Stanton Yellowknife Hospital is a territorial hospital like the one in Hay River 
and Fort Smi th and that therefore it is the responsibility of the territorial 
governmen t to do a good j ob operating that hosp i tal and I appreciate the needs 
that have been identified for something to be done in that hospital. The 
Executive Committee wants to improve the facility in Yellowknife as part of 
doing a good job and I can go along with the idea that they are correct in 
taking that line, but when you look at the report on the levels of care and 
you look at the primary level of care, it is one area where the services just 
are not adequate enough under the existing system in my community and nearly 
all the communities in the Keewatin and Baffin . There are nursing stations but 
there are not enough regular doctor visits wh ich is addressed partly by the 
Minister's promises to make large efforts in that area as far as hiring 
doctors goes. It is also not adequate in the area of cottage type hospitals 
which address the chronic care situation in these small communities like 
Baker Lake. 
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Doctors Can Be Attracted To The North 

The next thing we jump up to is secondary levels and the problem that concerns 
me is that the jump is too big to go from just a nursing station to the secondary 
level where maybe two or three or four doctors are operating. I propose the 
second level should be nursing station facilities that have very frequent doctor 
visits and other nursing station facilities that cater to chronic care. 
Possibly a doctor could be stationed at a place like Baker Lake for example and 
service some of the small communities north of Baker Lake with visits. I hope 
that is what the Minister is going to address in his attempt to hire these doctors. 
I do not contend or go along entirely with the contention that because you do 
not have a big enough popul ation base and a big enough facility or modern enough 
facil ity you cannot attract doctors. I think doctors can be attracted to the 
Northwest Territories just as teachers are attracted to the Northwest Territories, 
primarily by the fact they are paid a heck of a lot more than teachers down south. 

The situation with Charles Camsell Hospital in Edmonton maybe justifies a 
response by this government. I think people in my constituency are concerned 
with the Charles Camsell Hospital which was built by the federal government to 
serve its obl igations to treaty Indians and Eskimo people in the Northwest 
Territories and northern Alberta and now it is going to be turned over to the 
provincial government. What is being done to make up for this is the expansion 
of the Yellowknife hospital following hand in hand with this thing or it is j ust 
coincidental. We all know that people with severe ill nesses, heart problems 
for example, whether they live i n  Yellowknife or anywhere else, are stil l going 
to have to leave the Territories. Where are they going to go? Will it cost 
more when they go to Edmonton than it does right now? When I am finished I would 
like the Minister to advise us on the Charles Camsell Hospital situation if he 
is able. 

Other Areas In Need Of New Facilities 

The other thing I would like to go in is I guess myself and the Members here 
from the Keewatin and Baffin and Central and High Arctic, Western Arctic areas, 
I guess we must a ll  be from Missouri because I think what we are saying is seeing 
is believing. We have seen Yellowknife get all sorts of stuff in the past and 
not the other places. Mr. MacQuarrie made an example of the school burning down 
in Rankin I nlet and it was replaced and that was a sign of a real response just 
as I ·believe that the response of rebuilding the school in Pine Point was a 
response to a fire and it was a good response to a need that was there, but 
there is a big difference between replacing a school when it burns down compared 
with building a hospital that was not there in the first place and that is what 
we are looking for, the primary facility put there in the first place. I have 
no problem with seeing Yellowknife replace a hospital that may be out of sorts 
as to its size, its age, pl umbing, heating, stuff like that. I realize there 
are problems and I have been in that hospital so I would have no problem agreeing 
to such a hospital going ahead but only if I could see that something was really 
done in the other areas first or in time with that. 

I would also like in that area to ask the Minister why, if this hospital is not 
going to be a referral centre or the expansion is only to provide what is there 
and a little bit more than what is there, why -- I guess he is the chairman 
of the Stanton Yellowknife Hospital -- did Nelson McClelland, when he appeared 
before city council in Yellowknife say that an additional 50 to 60 positions 
will be brought into Yellowknife with $ 1. 5  million in wages. That always seems 
to be the bottom line for Yellowknife, that they get out of serving the rest 
of the Territories. I wou l d  like to know what these 50 or 60 additional people 
are going to have to be doing if all they do is put up the new facility to replace 
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the exist ing faci l i ty and doing a l it t l e  bi t better j ob o f  ser v i ng peopl e from 
o u tsi de the c ommuni ty. The two questi ons I want answers to , a re on the C h a r l es 
C a mse l l Hospit a l  and on t he a d d i tion a l  number o f  peop le  who a re going t o  be 
required a t  the Stan t on �ospita l .  I f  I c o u l d  get a response from t he  Minister 
t hen I wo u l d  l ike, Mr. C h a i rman, t o  be ab le  t o  c o me b a c k  bec a use I h a ve an 
amendment t o  the motion but I wo u l d  l ike t o  get a response first. 

THE C H A I RMAN ( M r .  Pudl u k ) :  M r .  Minister. 

Requi rement For A d d i t i on a l  Peopl e 

HON. A RNOLD M c C A L LUM : Mr. C h airman , l e t  me take the f i rst ques t i on, - how 
M r. M c C l e l l and, the h ospi t a l  a d minis t r a t o r  got his facts and figu res on t h a t .  
I d o  not know how h e  did. I c annot answer f o r  w h a t  he sa i d .  I was not there 
I think I was here when he sa i d  it  a t  a meeting. In the proposal t h a t  I t ab led  
deal ing with t he  expansion of  t he  Stanton Ye l l owkni fe H ospit a l  in March  of  this 
yea r ,  I i n di c a te d  at  t h a t  time t o  Members, if  I may refresh their rea d i ng skil l s  
and o t her  t h ings o f  Members ,  t h a t  t he benefits were l isted o n  page six. 
I indica ted a possibi l ity o f  74  new positions and $ 1. 5  mil l i on o f  sa l a r i es and 
benefits to Ye l l owknife and to the t o t a l  tax base of the Nort hwest Terr i to ries. 
As to why Mr . McC l el l and said 50 o r  60 I d o  not  know, b u t  t he Member again , i f  
I c ou l d  refresh h i s  rea d i ng sk i l l s and o t hers t o  t h e  graph o n  page e i gh t, t here 
is an inc rease o f  4 3  beds in t h a t  h ospita l  and 20 c h ronic beds . With  63 beds 
to a unit of 1 35 tota l beds, it is o b vious t h a t  y o u  a re going to require m o re 
peo p l e, not on l y  in the direct del ivery o f  med i c a l  services, b u t  a l so t he 
m a i ntenance and o t he r  kinds o f  services t h a t  wil l be necessa ry. Aga i n  bec a use 
wit h in t he t o t a l  proposa l there a re to be o t her  partic u l a r  peop le  hired t o  
pro vide t h ose ser vices, as h as been indicated  in t he  s t u dies I t a b l e d  in t h e  
past, t hen o bv i o usly there will be more people t o  o pe r a te the tota l f a ci l ity. 

I wou l d  say in re l a tion to the sec ond question, Mr. C h airman, t h a t  the government 
and t h e  department became awa re t h a t  in point o f  f a c t  C h a r l es Camse l l Hospital 
w o u l d be t u rning over o r  there was a dea l  being made with the G o vernment o f  
A l berta,  and I wou l d suggest Mr. C h airman t h a t  the Go vernment o f  the Northwest 
Territo ries and the depa r tment wou l d  be l ess t h an responsibl e  if it did n o t  try 
to plan fo r faci l ities whereby these peop l e  c o u l d  be given t hose services in 
the Territo ries as m u c h  as possib l e. 

Refe r ra l s  To  The C h a r l es Camse l l Hospi t a l  

I indi c a ted I t hin k on a n umber o f  o c casions t h a t  people a t  t he p resent time 
from  t he  No r t hwest Ter r i t o ries in t he Mac kenzie a rea  go o u t  to C h a r l es C a mse l l 
and again I wou l d  refer Members to the gr aphs and the mater i a l s  where it i nd i c a tes 
what  the cost is of  hea l t h c a re p u r c h ased outside the Nort hwest Ter rito ries 
by peo p l e  in t he Mac kenzie a rea, t h a t  i s  from the l n u vik and F o r t  Smith regions. 
I t  is bro ken down i nt o  amo unts o f  money and the c ost o f  it . 

O u r  c oncern is as I said t h at it is now c osting us a pproximatel y  $ 85 per day  
f o r  patients a t  C h a r l es C amsel l bec ause it  is a federal h ospital .  I indi c a ted  
as wel l I t h i nk t h a t  at  the present rate in A l berta  h ospi t a l s  it  wil l c ost  abo u t  
tw i ce t h at and t h e  very h i gh p r obabil ity t h a t  i t  may go as high a s  $200 . 
N ow, as to whe t her it was c oinciden t a l  o r  p l anned we l ea rned o r  a t  least I l e a rned 
l ast year a b out C h a r l es C a mse l l and the proposa l for  Stanton Yel l owknife h as 
been a ro und  f o r  t h ree years o r  m o re .  So M r .  C h d irman, I guess t h ose answers m ust 
satis fy the Member . He is o n t o  something e l se .  
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THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. McCallum. I believe Mr. McLaughlin 
is to make an amendment to that motion. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: A point of order. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. P udluk): Mr. Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: I thought you ruled that everybody would have an opport unity 
to speak on the motion on�e around and I do not know if everyone has had a 
chance to speak to the motion once around. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Point of order. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Pudluk): Point of order. 

MR. McLAUGHL IN: While I was speaking I deferred to the M inister and said that 
I wanted to come back or else I would not have deferred without his agreement. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: I know the hon. Member deferred but I do not think all the 
Members have had a chance to speak to the motion and now you are accepting an 
amendment. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Pudluk): According to my ruling earl·ier I was saying that 
everyone could speak and I would let them speak again after everyone speaks. 
So I cannot accept your amendment right now but maybe I could do it later on. 
Mr. Braden. 

Placing A Major Institution In Jeopardy 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. At the outset I do not deny 
that the process for the development of the concept of what we are dealing with 
here, an expansion to the Stanton Yellowknife, has its faul ts. I have maintained 
that I would hope to see peop le  in the referral region saying, I want to go 
to Yellowknife, to the hospital there for care that I cannot receive at a 
primary or secondary facility in my community. 

Now I think that the debate in this House, and our government' s proposal and 
the work we have been doing over the last three months since we discussed this 
in our budget session, has indicated that we are sensitive to this issue. 
We are also sensitive to the fact that other communities want improved health 
care services. I believe that because of the apparent opposition to proceeding 
with expansion of the existing facility as proposed by the government, we are 
placing one of our major institutions in jeopardy. I think we would seriously 
risk losing the level and extent of service now available, not only for 
Yellowknife but for communities in the referral area. 

I t  is pretty obvious that I support the government proposal and the motion 
as presented by the hon. Member from Yellowknife Centre, but I want to indicate 
that if Members choose to reject this motion and propose something else in 
terms of upgrading the existing facility we are going to have to come back 
to this House in the fall with supplementaries because we do not have the money 
in our budget now. We are going to lose $ 1 8  million of federal money that 
has been committed and if we are not successful in renegotiating another 
Treasury Board su bmission for the improving or upgrading of the existing 
Stanton Yellowknife Hospital, we are going to have to use territorial money 
to reach this objective. So we are really talking about a case here where 
we have no idea of what the cost is going to be to approve or upgrade Stanton 
Yellowknife. 

Quite frankly I am amazed that the hon. Member from Pine Point and the hon. 
Member from Hay River who are Members of the finance committee, sit here and 
say " �/ell yes, it would be very nice to see Stanton Yellowknife improved or 
upgraded but not to the extent possible when they have no idea of what the 
cost is going to be. " Mr. Chairman, I really feel that if Members who oppose 
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thi s  mot i on thi nk of thi s  as a shot agai nst the capital c i ty, then I want you 
to consider the consequences i n  terms of what thi s  w i ll do to terr i tor i a l  
revenues and the way they are allocated. We could b e  spendi ng a n  i ncredi ble 
amount of money over the next few years to attempt to upgrade and i mprove 
the existing faci lity. We risk losing some of the servi ces that are currently 
avai lable, not only for resi dents of Yellowkn ife but also for resi dents of 
the referral reg i on. When we lose those serv i ces e ither on a short-term 
bas i s, or whi le construction i s  going on or while maintenance or upgradi ng i s  
occur i ng we are go i ng to have to sh i p  people to the South. 

Impl i cations If Expansion Not Approved 

Now, there i s  a second point I want to make. We are go ing to have to come 
back i n  the fall w ith suppl ementari es to i ncrease the budget of the Department 
of Health because we are going to have to be spendi ng more money to shi p  
people outsi de. So Mr. Cha irman, i n  thi s  time of obv i ous f i nancial constratnt 
I w ill i ntroduce thi s  factor i nto the debate for what i t  is worth. In 
conclusi on, I do not know if  there i s  much more I can say. The arguments have 
been made by Mr. McCallum and Mr. Fraser and others here, and no doubt there 
are a few more Members who w i ll speak i n  favour of th i s  proposal, but I would 
urge that Members consider the i mpl i cati ons to this government of refusi ng to 
go ahead w ith the expansi on; i mpl i cati ons i n  terms of prov i s i on of long-term 
health care, impl i cat i ons i n  the i nter i m  i n  terms of health care, the development 
of our whole health care system and f i nally the costs to th i s  government. 
Thank you very much, Mr. Chai rman. 

THE CHAI RMAN ( Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, Mr. Braden. Mr. Nerysoo. 

HON. R ICHARD NERYSOO: Yes, Mr.  Chairman. I guess the s ituat i on i s  that I have 
no choice I guess but to support the construct i on of a new hospi tal. I thi nk 
basi cally because i t  w ill i mprove health servi ces to the l argest group of the 
Dene Nat ion, and that i s  the Dogr i b  tr ibe. I thi nk that even though i t  i s  
only i n  one region I have publ i cly stated i n  Yellowknife that I do not support 
i mmediate construct i on of a hosp i tal until certa i n  cond i t i ons were made to 
the Eastern Arct i c  and the commun i t i es i n  the Western Arct i c. 

It seems that one of the thi ngs that we are fa i l i ng to address is that we have 
a very l i m i ted amount of authority i n  the area of health and the federal 
government still assumes a lot of the author i ty that I think we at t i mes wish 
we had, but we do not have i t. I think that the best way to address that i ssue 
i s  to g i ve the Executi ve Committee the d irect i on to maybe look i nto obtain i ng 
that author i ty. We may be able then to in fact carry out a lot more of the 
things that we want to carry out. So wi th that I sort of have to say that I 
am i n  support of the construct i on of a new Stanton Yellowknife Hosp i tal w ith 
certa i n  conditions. Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Nerysoo. 

SOME H ON. ME MBERS: Quest i on. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Pudluk) : Mr. Tologanak. 

Federal Government Cannot Avo i d  Us Much Longer 

MR. TOLOGANAK: I have been wa i t i ng for the chance to say a few words to the 
motion giving everyone a chance to speak, those people who d i d  not make a 
motion, to g i ve them a chance to reply. I guess we do have a problem i n  the 
Northwest Territor i es concerning health del ivery and fac ilit i es and whatnot. 
We talked around the problem of attracti ons, who w ill come here and who w i i l  
go there, the Executi ve not being recogni zed by the federal government and 
whatnot, some of the changes that are happen i ng l i ke this w ith this Assembly 
here and our changes are drast i c  i n  a sense on the d i recti on thi s  Assembly i s  
tak i ng. I am sure the federal government i s  not goi ng to avoi d  thi s  much 
longer and especially after yesterdays d i scussi ons and mot i ons that were passed 
before the end of yesterdays sessi on. 
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The hon. chairman of the Executive Committee named off people in the finance 
committee. I am part of it. Ms. Cournoyea is part of it. Mr. McLaughlin is 
one. That is four out of the seven and the concerns are there. So far the 
people have not said they are not against. The real concern there is what we 
are. talking about. I appreciate Mrs. Sorensen ' s  naming myself as a patient 
some years ago when she was a nurse, but when I say this, if the doctor was 
in Cambridge Bay and they do exist at the moment and someone tried to take me 
off a boat as an intern we would have to charter all the way up to Cambridge 
from Yellowknife in order to pick that up and it would take twice the time. 
If the facilities had been properly studied and looked at when the doctor was 
placed or even an intern, as some peopl e have said they would like to provi de, 
then the charter woul d be one way and the doctor could possi bly be flown in. 
We talk about facilities in the regions and we talk about facil i ties in big 
centres where things are going down in the economy and population-wise and 
that. I think what we are really tal king about today is we have to take the 
total outlook at how much facilities are required in all the regions, not just 
in one area to take the overflow of what is happening. I would really go along 
with· this if there were perhaps a bit more research rather than the one-sided 
research on what is happening before we vote on this motion. The hon. chairman 
of the elected Executive Committee said we are going to lose some money. Which 
is more important, the betterment of the people in the Territories or the 
betterment of the holy dollar in the pocket? Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, Mr. Tol oganak. Ms. Cournoyea. 

MS. COURNOYEA: Mr. Chairman, I guess I myself am a very suspicious person. 

MR. CU RLEY: No !  

Yellowknife Has An Advantage Over The Other Areas 

MS. COURNOYEA: I agree a lot of times that people say things and what is written 
is not exactly what i s  said, but when we are considering setting priorities 
within• the system of the scheme of levels of care i n  the Northwest Territor i es 
we approach a higher level of care for the Northwest Territories. To my feeling 
all that has been said it was sort of advocated for the Stanton Yellowknife 
Hospital. I guess I do not even have very much trouble w ith that because I 
think it is within their right but what bothers me a lot is that we always seem 
to be getting the short end of the stick. You say, " Well, let us go along with 
this because we may lose some money and jobs, " and I guess I am wondering why 
there are going to be so many more jobs if there is an effort to replace what 
is there with a few more little things added. 

The unfairness of the situation we are in right now is that -- not that I do 
not like people in Yellowknife, but I think they have an advantage over us 
because they are right there with the seat of the government and it is easier 
for these people who are worki ng i n  the government and I think there is a 
tremendous lobby to have that hospital in Yellowknife from people in Yellowknife. 
I do not remember ourselves in the Western Arctic being consulted about higher 
levels of care and where it should be. As a result of that lobby you are able 
to secure from National Health and Welfare a commitment to build a hospital and 
an extension to the hospital in Yellowknife. Congratulations. But to me as a 
representative of a group of people in an area to the North, offshore, we have 
a lot of problems i n  just bas ic  care of people and preventive medicine and it 
seems to me that those areas are not really thought about very much and the 
options to how you ever give pr imary and secondary care and preventive care, 
those ideas are not explored. What we are doing is talking about buildings and 
the need for more buildings and spending money on more capital structures. 

0 
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Areas Outside Of Yellowknife Have Been Sold Out 

I guess I am not against that either, put I would like to defend the question 
and the notion of aboriginal people saying that the Charles Camsell Hospital 
and the turnover and the discontinuation of that should not be done until the 
settlement is made. The reasons for that are the same arguments that were 
presented right now because we do not know what we are going to get for it in 
exchange. We want to be able to work with our people and be able to move where 
maybe we do not need hospitals. Maybe we can have a standard of living that we 
have good health habits and we understand what we are eating and we have an 
understanding of what is good and what is not good, but I resent certain things 
and I think one of the things I resent -- I do not think there was any bargaining 
put forth in terms of the Charles Camsell Hospital. I think we sold out on that, 
maybe from neglect, because it seems to me one option that could have been 
presented, if the Alberta government were going to get the hospital for one 
dollar I think National Health and Welfare put much more than a few million 
dollars into that thing. 

Certainly we probably could have bargained in exchange for very minimal rates 
in all the hospitals in Edmonton, I would think if the negotiations of the 
people who were involved had maybe a broader perspective, but it seems to me 
that a channel was made, a big long gulf was built and everybody focuses on 
one way, how to get some more stuff in Yellowknife. I do not think the other 
options were put forward in terms of how you could spend money on an equal 
basis to do the best job possible. I do not think that we have had the 
opportunity or even the right of input and I think we have been sold out because 
whoever promoted this idea really did not take into consideration other options 
of medical care for people on a broader range and maybe at another level. 

Staffing Problems In  Hospitals 

Now you say Yellowknife has a problem and the area has a problem. Well, that 
may well be, but what is it in Yellowknife that is going to attract more doctors, 
better doctors, better people to work and provide their expertise to the people? 
Are you saying as well that in Yellowknife, it being so attractive and having so 
much to offer . . .  

MRS. SORENSEN: Yes. 

MS. COURNOYEA: . . .  so in that consensus have we been sold out further? I am 
wondering really what is going on behind the scenes. I am on the board of the 
Inuvik General Hospital and I am wondering if possibly there is a little scheme 
going on to discourage doctors from going farther than Yellowknife. We did not 
have the . . .  

MRS .  SORENSE N :  Shame , shame ! 

MS. COURNOYEA: We did not have the problem of staffing the Inuvik General 
Hospital a number of years ago but in the last three or four years it seems 
like all the emphasis and all the promotion is what can be put in Yellowknife 
and how good it is going to be, but wha� has been traded off? Who has been 
trading off what? Have we already been traded off ? In putting a facility of 
that magnitude does that mean that the federal government when you negotiate 
for more money will say, " Look , we already put all that money in Yellowknife 
and that is a great facility so you should use it. Try it anyway for a while 
because you might find out it is good for you "?  Later on the crunch of not 
enough money is still there. I do not understand another thing. Mr. McCallum' s 
deliberations and argument for the hospital, he said six million dollars would 
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be the federal government share and $18 million would be the territorial 
government share , but yet I am told that we do not have that money so that 
must be the federal share as well but it is coming indirectly to the territorial 
government. So in fact all of the money comes from the federal government  and 
that is what appears to me from the discussion that we are talking of. 

Western Arctic People Will Be Pressured To Use The Yellowknife Hospital 

I cannot see why we are not intelligent enough to renegotiate something with 
the federal government to try to take care of the needs and allay the fears 
that I have that in the end we are going to be traded off  further for this 
facility. I have never spoken agains t Yellowknife having even a new hospital, 
but it seems to me in your planning priorities, t hat Yellowknife is still to 
become a referral centre and that people from the other areas such as the 
Western Arctic region will be pressured to use that hospital in order to 
justify t he  expense. 

Now I cannot support t he  motion as it is, mainly because the people I represent 
when t hey become very ill want second and t hird opinions Qn their illness. 
I know t hat a majority of  those people would prefer to go a few more miles 
where they can get the opinions that t hey need on the medical care t hat they 
probably will be get ting and very seriously. So I do not know what is really 
going on and I guess maybe we have been traded off at  a lot of different levels 
and maybe there is no going back. 

In terms of Charles Camsell Hospital I t hink t he  native associations have made 
representations to delay that. It was supposed to happen some time ago. The 
only reason t hat it was not turned over as quickly as one anticipated was 
because of  that representation. Now I see nowhere that the territorial 
government has made equal representation and negotiated some kind of formula 
because that money was spent primarily for the use of the native people of 
the Northwest Territories. 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARR IE: On a point of order. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Your time is running out, Ms. Cournoyea. 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARRIE :  Has Ms. Cournoyea' s time expired? I move we allow 
her to continue speaking, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Does t his House agree? Is it agreed? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Sure. Agreed. 

---Agreed 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : We have agreement. Go ahead , Ms. Cournoyea. 

Should Be No Problem In Hiring Professionals For Any Area 

MS. COURNOYEA : You messed me up. I will j ust recheck that. We had that basic 
problem in I nuvik hospital area where we were wondering what those trade-offs 
are because there are a lot of crazy things happening. I think that each 
community and each area has something to of fer and it is really upon the people 
who are doing the hiring to sell that area on its merits, and I think professional 
people will come wherever they feel they are really wanted or they feel they are 
getting a good deal. 

Now, I will tell you one t hing t hat is wrong with  the present system and the 
complaint of the medical profession that some of the hospitals do not really 
respect the desires of medical people to take part in southern conferences. 
The doctors find it very hard to continue upgrading themselves unless they are 
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able to take off and join in with thei r colleagues who have a specific interest 
in medical care. Now, until we solve that problem at the various levels to 
allow them that privilege it seems to me that the p roblem is not with the 
facility but with how we handle the people we hire. So therefore I do not 
totally agree that the reason p rofessional people do not move to various areas 
was because they have paved highways or paved sidewalks but because of the deal 
they are going to get. 

I would like to think that in ou r deliherations on this motion, and I am sor ry 
the motion came so  soon, we think of how we can assure people l ike myself that 
in fact what the planning p riorities mean is not a referral centre, and you can 
call it anything you want, but when we are talking about a l l  those extra bodies 
and the fact that several positions f rom National Health and Welfare have already 
been transfe r red to the te rritorial government , it appears to me that the motion 
is already in place to build up this hospital in Yellowknife to something more 
than an area hospital. I have not read anything, I have not seen anything that 
really takes away that basic idea and fear. I realize we have all tried to say 
that is not so but we are moving in that direction and the fear has not been 
taken away f rom me and I cannot support the motion. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Ms. Cou rnoyea. Mr. Butters. 

Dialogue Of The Deaf 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Chai rman, this is the first time I have eve r participated 
in a "dialogue of the deaf ".  There would seem to be two very clear positions, 
one is a majority position on which everybody ag rees that that is that 
Yellowknife desperately needs a new hospital. My coll eague to the left of me 
said to me it is not that desperate but I am not s u re whether the Executive 
Committee Member has told you, but we have already spent $700,000 of the money 
set aside because of u rgently needed repairs and requirements at that hospital. 
It is an antiquated box and unless you have been in it and seen it and visited 
people in it and been t reated in it, you cannot realize how much it is in need 
of refu rbishing and rebuilding. 

I think that the othe r position too is that there is a real fear and a real 
concern that what will be built at Ye l lowknife is a ter ritorial referral hospital 
to the detriment and to the diminishment of health care services in other parts 
of the Te r ritories. Those are the two positions. 

I think the only voice that I have heard in these last fou r hours is the one of 
the Commissioner and he made a personal p ractical commitment that as far as he 
was concerned, the new hospital being p roposed for Yellowknife is not a 
territorial refer ral hospital. 

--- Applause 

I as a Member of the Exec utive Committee will also make the same commitment and 
promise. I think that if the other Members would say the same thing the motion 
we have here could pass. It could be accepted . I suggest to the other Executive 
Members that you do that when you have an opportunity to speak. Two of you have 
spoken, two of the Members have spoken since the Commissioner spoke but neither one 
gave that indication. 

False Impressions Of The Inuvik Hospital 

I would j ust like to use a few minutes of my time to cor rect maybe some false 
impressions about the Inuvik hosp i tal. I know that my good friend from Mackenzie 
G reat Bear suggested we have no dentists , we have no doctors and just about no 
service is being provided from that centre at all .  Well, we have at the present 
time two dentists assisted by the Hay River Dental Clinic so dental care is being 
provided in that community . We have five doctors at the p resent time p ractising 
and it is expected in the fall there will a l so be five doctors practising out 
of that hospital. 
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Inte r e s t i n gly i n  the  same yea r that w a s  g i ven a s  a comp a rison in  the r e p o rt 
wh en Yellowknife adm i s s ions I think numbered somet h i n g  in t h e  o rde r of a few 
thousand o r  a l i ttle less than  3000, Inuvik admi s s ions numb ered 1 200 w h i c h is 
not bad fo r a community of o n e -third the si ze.  In p atient days we rea c h ed 
s ometh ing  in t h e  o rde r of 1 1 , 5 0 0  whic h i s  not  b ad i n  c o m p a ri s o n  with Y el l owkn i fe ' s  
almo st 1 9 , 0 00 p atient days . 

S o  the  con c e rn I thin k we · h ave where  t h e re a r e  facilities o r  h o s pitals a n d  
nur sing stati ons i s  th at they c o nt i n u e  t o  perform t h e  s ame level o f  s e rvice they 
are  cur rently p r ov i ding a nd  if possible th at t h at level b e  i nc re a s ed and exp anded 
to se rve the smaller c o mmunit i es tn a g re ate r extent t h a n  is now  the  c a s e . 

I would sug g est that I share  the  h o n. Memb e r  from th e Western A rctic's p a ranoia, 
and it i s  not very often that Ms. Courn oyea and I a r e  on the s ame s i de of the 
fence  p o s sibly, b ut the r e a s o n  I do this is b e c ause a s  a Member  of the Exe cut i ve 
Committee I re c ollect th i s  p r o g r a m  bein g b r o u g h t  up in 1 9 7 8 after I h a d  been 
an Exec utive Mem b e r  fo r a bout four months.  I r e c all at that t i me s ayin g that 
I wo uld like the document ta bled and a di s c us sion  ta ke pla c e  on it . The do cument 
n ever c ame b a c k  and th e n  I b e c ame Ministe r  of  He alth and I d i d  n ot assume anything 
w a s  g o i n g  a h e a d  on it b e c ause i t  would h ave h ad te c ome b a c k  to the  E x e c uti ve 
Commi ttee. 

After  I c e ased to be responsi b l e  for that p o rtfolio I fo und  out it h ad  gone  to 
the fede ral g overnment du rin g the time I was M i nister. Somehow  I w a s  unaw a r e  
of this do cument p r o c eeding.  S o  i t  d o e s  seem t o  me t h a t  t h e r e  has  b e e n  an  
i n o rdinate h a ste to push this  th roug h  and I c an unde rstand  the  sus p i cion  and 
poss i bly the  p a rano i a th at there  is s ometh i n g unnatur al h e re in this p ro p o s al .  
After h e a ring the  Commiss i oner, I fe el that I c an n o w  s up p o rt the  mot i on a nd I 
will s u p p o r t  the  mot i on and I sug gest th at should the oth e r  Exe cutive Committe e 
Membe r s  give th e s ame �ua rante e to  the  House t h at we  c ould all s u p p o rt the  
moti on b e c ause none  of us, not one of us h ave I h e a rd s u g g e s t  that the  h e alth 
f a c i l i tie s in Y ellowkn i fe s h ould not b e  i mp roved a nd e x p an ded. 

Memb e r  Of The Stanton Y ellowknife Ho spital B o a rd In The House  

I a m  quite surp ri s ed to  see  a �emb e r  i n  this House  of the  Stanton Yellow knife 
H osp i ta l  b o a rd s i tting  in the Hous e a n d  not b e i n g  c alled to the  witness ta ble . 
I th i n k  that  his p re s e n c e  b efo re this committee would b e  most valu a ble and I am 
s u r p rised to s e e  M r .  D alton still s i ttin g  in the  g all ery and not contribut i ng 
to the  disc ussion and not h av i n g  b een invited to c o ntrib ute to the  dis cus sion.  
So I say with the  Commissio n e r's commitment I c an now  s u p p o rt the moti on. 

T H E  C H A IRMAN ( M r .  Pudluk ) :  T h a n k  you , M r .  Butte r s . M r .  A rlo o kto o .  

M R. ARLOOKTOO: ( T r anslat i o n )  M r .  Ch a i rman , th at motion, I do not r e ally th i n k 
that i t  h as h elped. I do n ot think th at I c a n  s u p p o rt it . W e  wo uld like 
h o s pitals, l a r g e r  h o s p i ta l s  clo s e r  to the  s ettlements. If it were going  to be  
i n  the  Keewatin I would s u p p o rt it  but I do  not th i n k  I w i ll if it is g oing to 
be i n  Yellowkn i fe b e c a u s e  it is too  f a r  away from th e communitie s .  I am just 
loo king at the pictures  and if i t  were  goin g to be  a ro und Res olute B a y  o r  
somew h e re closer t o  t h e  settlements, clo s e r  t o  t h e s e  p e o ple then I th i n k  it 
wo uld b e  of mo r e  assistance to the p e o ple , to the peo ple in the  tundra  a rea  but 
I do not thin k i t  wil l re a l ly b e  of too muc h  a s sista n ce to have it in the oth e r  
a r e a  w h e r e  th e oth e r  h osp i t al alre ady is . T h e  people of L a k e  H a rbo u r, only s i x  
p e o ple from L a k e  H a rbour  went to the  h o s p ital in 1 9 7 9 . 

T H E  CHA IR MAN ( M r  . Pu d l u k )  : Mr. No a h  . 

MR. NOAH: ( T ranslat i o n )  Th ank you, Mr. Ch airman. I h ave tw o que s t i ons fo r the 
Ministe r and t h e n  I w i ll s a y  somethin g afte r th at . We have tw o diffe rent points 
of view a b out this h o s pital, we a r e  talkin g a b out a hospital in Keewatin and a 
h o s p i tal i n  Yellowknife. T h e re are  two diffe rent  s u g g estion s  h e re . I would 
lik e  cla r i fic ation .  W h o  is  g oin g to t a k e  the  b u rden of  p ay ing fo r the  r e gio n al 
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ho s pit a l  in t h e  Keewa tin? Wil l the t e r ritorial government or t h e  fede r a l  
government p ay?  Could you ple a s e  c l arify that,  and Mr. Minis t er, if they were 
to buil d t h i s  hos pi t a l  in Y ellowknife who wou l d  t a k e  t h e  burden of pay i ng for 
t h e  building of t h e  hos pital, t h e  federa l or t h e  territori a l  government ?  

THE C HA I RMAN (Mr.  P ud luk ) : M r .  Minis ter. 

Cos t S h a red Arrangement s  

HON. ARNOLD  Mc CALLUM : M r . Chairma n,  hos pit a l s  in t h e  Northwes t  Territories  
are  built on a c o s t  s h ared arrangement whi c h  means t h a t  t h e  federa l government 
and t h e  Government of t h e  Northwe s t  Territories  s hare t h e  cos t s .  I n  the c a s e  
of the S t anton Y e l l owkn i fe Hos pit a l  t h e  federa l government s hare i s  25 per c en t  
of it  and the share o f  the Government of the Northwe s t  T e r ritories  is  7 5  p er c ent. 
In t h e  c a s e  of  the Rankin In l et, B a k er La ke, C h e s t erfie l d, wherever it  wil l be, 
in t h e  c a s e  of  the Keewatin propos ed hos pit a l, Healt h and W e l fare Canada wil l 
p ay 76  p e r  c en t  and t h e  Government of t h e  Northwe s t  Te rritories  wi l l  pay 23  o r  
2 4  per cent. N ow, the r e a s on for tha t is  be cause  of t h e  popu l a tions and t h e  
e t hnicity or t h e  ra c i al b a c kground of the people being s erved bec a u s e  t h e  
res ponsibi l i ty, a s  h a s  been s aid , for treaty I ndian and I nuit is  with the 
federa l governmen t . Those  are the p ercent a g e s  Mr. Chairman. 

Now the re  is no denial that  the funds p rima ri l y  come from t h e  federa l  government, 
a s  h a s  been s aid, but this government ha s a c a pita l  requi rement tha t is a p proved 
yearl y ,  a c a p it a l  g rant from the federa l  government for the opera tion of t h e  
Government of the Northwe s t  Te rritorie s a s  wel l a s  a deficit grant arrangement 
in i t s  total financial de a l ing s  with the federal government . So if in f a c t  
t h e  S t anton Yell owknife H o s p i t al goes ahead t h e  cos t to t his government would 
b e  $ 1 8, 3 7 9 , 0 0 0  or thereabouts  and the c o s t  to t h e  fede r a l  government wou l d  
be six mi l l ion dol l ars, s o  many hundred t ho u s and .  The c o s t  to put t h e  Ke ewa tin 
hos pi t a l  in is not determined in tot a l  be cause  the propos a l  is now being wor k ed 
out by a s tudy but when it is det ermined wh a t  kind of a fa cility i s  required 
by the s tudy t h en, of course,  there wi l l  be a r c hitec tura l drawing s ,  e t c . ,  
that wou l d  t h en dete rmine how much money wou l d  be required b u t  the federa l 
gove rnment wo uld pay  76  per cent  of t h a t .  

I wou l d  like t o  s a y  a s  well, Mr . Chairman , tha t I h ave indi c a t e d  t h a t  we are 
not a t t emp ting to draw  p a t i ent s  from other ins titutions . I h ave indica ted on 
diffe rent o c c a s ions in s pe a k ing  to t his  p articu l ar topic tha t t h e  Stanton 
Y e l lowknife Hos pital is not a t e r ritorial re ferra l hospital  and I would l i k e  
t o  indi c a t e  a s  we l l  t h a t  w e  have in fact  h a d  to ex pend a p p roxima t e l y  t hree 
quarters of a mil lion doll a rs on the exis ting ins titution to do some t hing about 
the ven t i la tion s y s tem.  O t h erwise  it would have been closed down this fa l l . 
P a r t  of  t h a t  money c a m e  from moneys t h a t  h ad been voted by p a s t  As s embl ie s  s o  
t h a t  the boa rd of mana g ement had buil t u p  a cert ain amount o f  money . T h e r e  wa s  
a s  we l l  an  ex penditure  a p p roved by t he  Exe cutive to i m p rove the X -ray a p p aratus 
and t h i s  money h a s  rec eived a p prov a l  for it but it  is not the money in terms 
of moneys that  have been s e t  a s ide s pe cific a l ly tha t we are now voting on_. 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Pud l uk ) : ( Trans l a tion ) I t h oug h t  I indicated  e a r l i e r  e a ch 
Member wou l d  h ave a c h ance to s p eak and a fter e a c h  Member h a s  a chance to s pe ak 
then somebody els e c an have a c h ance  to s pe a k  a g ain. Mr . Curle y .  
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Should Not Delay The Buil ding Of Future Hospitals In The Regions 

MR. CURLEY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I realize this is a complicated motion 
that we are facing. I would call it a selfish motion but con sidering the 
importance of it I would like to see the strongest recommendations put in that 
the other regions throug h the department to the administration -- on that 
basis I realize there is a strong concern from the other regions but what the 
Minister associates with justice is what we should accept. I think if he 
had put in a condition that dealing with hospitals should not be unduly delaying 
the building of future hospitals in the regions and I think that would have 
done justice to it. I think the attitude here would have been very good. 

I support the principle of the hospitals in all the regions and I think it is 
important to know that we are not trying to minimize health care delivery 
systems in the Northwest Territories. I would merely point out for the first 
time that the regions have never really been taken as the first priority in 
deal ing with health delivery or whatever public service institutions are required 
in the North. So on that basis I would have to see it demonstrated here this 
afternoon the fact that this has been long overdue in our region. 

I believe in Yellowknife you have a hospital. I believe in Yel lowknife you 
have a good transportation system. At least you do not have those kinds of 
airline problems that we have been having in transporting sick persons. At 
least you have a doctor you can call 24 hours a day in the case of emergency. 
Here in Baker Lake for instance you are allowed to go to the c l inic only in 
the morning. After that you have to wait until the next day to try and get 
there. 

I remember one case i n  Coral Harbour of a sick l ady. She was so sick she could 
not even walk, could not even recognize who was speaking to her. We phoned 
the nursing station and they said, " Bring her over. " She could not walk. 
They said, " Bring her over. " We had to find a way of getting her out of there. 
These are the kinds of things we experience. In Yellowknife it would be a crime 
for Mr. Mccallum to be treated in such a way. They would not dare accept the 
fact he would have to get out of bed and be delivered to the nursing station. 
At least i n  Yellowknife you have a doctor you can rely on and there he is a 
family doctor. Here there is no such notion to the people in Baker Lake or 
other communities to have a so-called family doctor. They have never had that 
opportunity. 

Hospitals Should Be Number One Priority Institutions 

Let us talk about the hospitals. Hospitals I realize should be number one 
priority institutions in the Northwest Territories and I think the Minister 
should darn well represent us. I am prepared to help him if he puts his case 
to Ottawa and I hope he will continue to give me a regular monthly report of 
the kind of progress he  i s  making in fighting as hard as he can for Stanton 
Yellowknife Hospital as he will for the regions. 

SOME HON. MEMBE RS: Hear, hear ! 

M R. CURLEY: Then I will support him wholeheartedl y, whatever he pursues. 
I do not say I will not differ with him. I will probably always differ with 
him in his approach to the problem but in that case it will balance because 
I will be on the other side watching him. 

---Applause 
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I have no real major problem, Mr. Chairman, with the motion as it is and I 
prefer to support the motion. I think on that basis I would just like to 
indicate to the Minister that we want assurances that he i s  going to have to 
now demonstrate the kind of representation that he will give us in this region 
as hard as he has in presenting his case for Stanton Yellowknife Hospital. 

I have two questions on the hospital proposal. I would like you to answer 
me as to whether in fact or not you can improve the translation services when 
the patients do come, if and when the hospital in the Central Arctic is built 
quickl y there will no doubt be some patients coming in and out from that 
region. I would like to have some assurances from the Minister whether or not 
he will fight just as hard as he is putting his case today in getting support 
for the hospital, to put some translators and interpreters in there, as well 
as a proper receiving home if that is required so that pati ents coming in will 
not unduly be living i n  a foreign atmosphere, the kind of atmosphere that is 
different to their culture. I would like him to respond to these types of 
things, but I am not putting this support by way of giving up the case for 
the hospital in the Keewatin. I am doing this because I think it is i mportant 
that the kind of health care facilities in any region be not unduly delayed 
because of the other areas. We have to have priorities and I think it will be 
important in my mind for the Minister to respond with assurances to report 
progress of the medical services that are being conducted. I do not think we 
should put it there and let the study be conducted without terr i torial input 
through the Minister of Health or his officers in Ottawa. I f  he 1 would be 
prepared to respond to some of my points I would gladly cons i der giving support 
to the Minister. I am ready to indicate that and I hope there will not be any 
reason to change this or evade the question. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Mr. Minister. 

Translation Services Provided To People In The Hospital 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I would say first of all that very 
definitely in terms of translation services to people -- I wanted to wait because 
the Member wanted me to respond to him, Mr. Chairman. I wanted to make sure 
he heard me. As far as translation services are concerned in the proposed 
facility, Mr. Chairman, quite obviously and I think it has been said before 
and in the proposal for the Stanton Yellowknife Hospital that particular topic 
is addressed. I have indi cated before , that part of that facility will deal 
with places whereby people can get counselling during and on leaving, in their 
native languages, where there will be translation services provided for 
people. I can indicate to the Member again, as I had in a communication by 
letter to him, and I am pleased to hear his reaction because I have not received 
a return communication regarding the direction the department is going. What 
we wou ld  want to do in attempting to press for greater services not only in 
Yello11knife, because as the Member for the Western Arctic and the Member for 
Inuvik have indicated, they have a paranoia about things. Let me tell you 
I come from a town that is noted, I am sure by past Members and present Members ,  
for the paranoia of centralization of government. We have been for many years 
very much concerned about the centralization of things in the capital of the 
Government of the Northwest Territories. So I can well appreciate what they 
may think in putting things together but I want the Member from Keewatin South 
to know that I fully intend to press, as I indicated to him in a communication, 
to wrest from the federal authorities as much and more if possible as we can 
possibly get in terms of total health services. 
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I am very pleased Mr. Chairman, that I can go along with that. There may be 
a concern about how far, but I am very pleased to hear he will support that, 
that move to fight as hard for the Central Arctic ,  the Keewatin, the Baffin 
and in fact the Weste rn  Arctic to have those services taken by this government 
so we can in fact give a greater amount and provide through this government, 
not the federal government, the care that the Member has indicated he would 
want to see. So there is no question I will keep him informed as to how far 
I wi 11 go as I wi 11 with Members when I dea 1 with Members in the Baffin as I 
have talked to people in the Baffin about it, and as I have transmitted that 
communication. 

Better Health Facilities For All The N.W.T. 

The Member from Yellowknife South earlier indicated that we are attempting to 
take over by contract arrangements a good deal of the work, not only 
administrative contracts but the maintenance contract in terms of Baffin and I 
indicated that to not only the Baffin Members but to the Keewatin Members that 
that i s  exactly what we would want to do and I solicited their support. I 
have received some or at least one letter from a Member and now from the Member 
from Keewatin South. So I have no hesitation in saying that as long as I am 
here that ·I w i l l  attempt to get more and more control, more and better , better 
and better fac i lities for health i n  the Northwest Territories, not just in 
Yellowknife, because that is not my home. My home is i n  Fort Smith, and as 
wou ld  be  able to get for any other place, and as we l l  as getting things for 
various particular areas or certa i n  particular locations that is  not my 
particular responsibil i ty just to get for one ;  my responsibil i ty I recognize 
is to get those kinds of facilities, those kinds of services for everybody in 
the Northwest Territories. I would indicate that I am prepared to continue 
as I have for the past four and a half years to work towards that and I welcome 
the assistance of the Member from Keewatin South in trying to bring this off. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, Mr. Minister. Mr. Wah-Shee. 

HON. JAMES WAH-SHEE: I have no comments, thank you. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you. Pretty well everyone has spoken on my 
list. Mr. Si bbes ton is first. 

M R. S IBBESTON: Mr. Chairman , I cannot support this motion because like Ms. 
Cournoyea I am suspicious that if we go ahead w i th the Yellowknife hospital at 
this time it w i ll be a long, long t i me before the other regions get what they 
want which is essential, a hospital. I think it has become clear that this 
issue is a major issue and in fact i t  is perhaps a greater issue than the 
matter of aboriginal rights we have discussed in the last few days. Certainly  
it is taking more time. It  seems or it should be obvious that there is a lot 
of resistance to the idea that Yellowknife should get a hospital at this time. 
As I said I do not oppose it because I do not think it will be good to have 
a n€W hosp i tal in Yellowknife. It will ben efit my area but I do think there 
is a time when you must put your own inte rests aside and decide what i s  best 
for other people in the North. 

I n  this regard, in my area in Fort Simpson we do have a hospital and we do have 
a doctor and it bothers me. I do not think it is right that people up in the 
Western Arctic do not have a hospital and a doctor and in the Keewatin here 
they do not have a hospital and a doctor. We are here today but what would we 
do if one of us had a heart attack getting overly emotional or excited about 
this issue? 

MRS. SORENSEN: I will take care of you. 

---Laughter 
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MR. SIBBESTON: I appreciate Mr. Braden' s remarks about the possibility of us 
losing this money if we do not go ahead with the Yellowknife project but I do 
think he was trying to make us feel a little bit bad, a little bit guilty 
and I do not bel ieve that just because the government or someone in the 
territorial government negotiated this money and won it for the Yellowknife 
hospital, that we cannot change it. 

Decisions Of Past Assemblies 

I do not know when this negotiation was made, it was perhaps made before this 
Assembly, so now if this new Assembly has different priorities than the last 
Assembly surely we are not stuck with the past Assembly' s decision. I am sure 
it is possible for the Executive Committee or Mr. Mccallum to go to Ottawa and 
simply state that the people of the North now have different priorities and it 
will be possible to renegotiate the moneys for a hospital up in Cambr i dge Bay 
or in Baker Lake or in Rankin Inlet. 

So I think that a possible solution to this matter is simply to defer the matter 
until the fall in Frobisher Bay. That is one idea. Also, during this time we 
should strongly recommend to the Executive Committee that they go to Ottawa, 
the Executive Committee has recently been to Ottawa, they were greatly concerned 
about constitutional right� an� , i ghtly so i egarding the pipeline, they have 
gone there and so it should be clear to them that this issue is as great an 
issue as a pipeline and constitutional development. They should go to Ottawa 
and have a meeting with the Minister of National Health and Welfare and all the 
other government officials and convince them that there is some serious problems 
in the North and there have been major changes, the priorities have changed in 
the last few years and come out of there, with the federal government convinced 
that hospitals are needed in Cambridge and the Keewatin. 

So those are my comments and I just wanted to perhaps make a small remark 
about the idea of being basically suspicious about government. I think it is 
an essential element or a desirable characteristic to always be suspicious of 
government. I think the  time when you are not suspicious of government, I think 
that is the time when one needs to worry about yourself and wonder if you 
should be a politician. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, Mr. Sibbeston. Mr. McLaughlin. 

Motion To Amend Motion To Release Funds For Proposed Hospital 

MR. McL AUGHL I N: Thank you . Mr. Chairman. After listening to the conversation 
I am convinced that a motion is needed that will both give Yellowknife the 
hospital it  needs but at the same time take into consideration the suspiciousness 
and the reluctance the other Members have that the federal government will 
really do anything in the other areas. I n  light of that I would like to mak€ 
an amendment to the motion beginning at the second word from the bottom of the 
page after the word "release " I �,ould like to place the following : "funds for 
plnnning of the proposed Stanton hospital but that construction not proceed 
until the territorial and federal agencies concerned get together and provide 
a program which provides acceptable primary services in the remote communities 
and secondary services in larger communities: And further the territorial 
and federal agen cies concerned consider a phase one and two construction for 
the new Yellowknife facility so that funds wou l d  become immediately available 
to make a start in other communities. " 

Mr. Chairman, I think this motion will al low the primary planning to go ahead 
and I will also g i ve th i s  Assembly the opportunity at the end of this session 
at Frobisher Bay to hear from the Min i ster of Health to see how his department 
has been able to do in advising the federal government of our desire to have 
more say i n  the delivery of health care in the Northwest- Territories. Thank you. 
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HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARRIE: A point of order. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk ) :  A point of order. 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARR IE: Could I have a ruling? I am wil ling to abide by 
your decision as to whether that is an amendment to the motion or whether it is 
a different intent and therefore should be another motion. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : If you can just give us a couple of minutes. 

MR. FRASER: Coffee time. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Mr. Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: I move we report progress. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

HON. ROBERT H. MacQUARRIE: Nay. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) :  I heard nay. Mr. McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: The intent of my motion is certainly not to change the 
original intention of the motion, it is only to del ay the timing of the motion 
as far as the release of the final funds would go. I do not believe my 
motion does change the substance or the intent of the original motion, my 
amendment only delays the procedure enough for us to have some input at 
Frobisher Bay and to give the Minister a chance to demonstrate to us that the 
territorial and federal governments can come through with something. 

Motion To Amend Motion To Release Funds For Proposed Hospital, 
Ruled Out Of Order 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : This amendment is not acceptable at this time, it 
is too broad. Also, this motion is for the planning and this amendment would 
defer further discussion. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: A point of order. Mr . Chairman, how about my motion to 
report progress? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Yes, it has been a long day. Is  it agreed? 

SOME HON .. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Is that agreed? 

---Agreed 

There was a motion to report progress and was that agreed? So we will report 
progress. 

MR. SPEAKER: I will call the House to order. Mr. Pudluk. 

REPORT OF THE COMM i rTTEE OF THE WHOLE O F  INFORMAT ION ITEM 26-80(2) : HEALTH CARE 
DEL IVERY SYSTEM, ACCOUNTAB I L ITY ; INFORMATION ITEM 29-80(2 ) :  AREA HOSP ITAL, 
CAMBRIDGE BAY, REGIONAL HOSP ITAL, KEEWAT IN ; TABLED DOCUMENT 3-80(2): PLANN ING 
P R IO R IT IES W ITHIN THE SYSTEM OF FOUR LEVELS O F  CARE; TABLED DOCUMENT 4-80(2): 
A SCHEME O F  LEVELS OF CARE FOR THE N. W. T.; AND MOTION 18-80(2) : CALM A I R  
FREIGHT RATES 

MR. PU DLUK: Mr. Speaker, your committee has been considering and adopted 
Motion 18-80(2). Your committee has also been considering Tabled Documents 
3-80(2) and 4-80(2), Information Items 26-80(2) and 29-80(2) and I wish to 
report progres�. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Clerk, announcements and orders of the day. 
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CLERK OF THE HOUSE (Mr. Remnant): Announcements. There will be a brief 
meeting of the Northwest Territories branch of the Commonwealth Parliamentary 
Association executive committee at 6:00 p.m. in the caucus room today. At 
7:30 this evening the unity committee will meet in the caucus room. At 
9:30 tomorrow morning a caucus meeting. 

ITEM NO. 15: ORDERS OF THE DAY

Orders of the day, June 19, 1980, 1 :00 o'clock p.m., at the Kamanituak School. 

1. Prayer

2. Oral Questions

3. Questions and Returns

4. Petitions

5. Tabling of Documents

6. Reports of Standing and Special Committees

7. Notices of Motion

8. Motions

9. Consideration in Committee of the Whole of Bills, Recommendations to the
Legislative Assembly and Other Matters: Sessional Paper 3-80(2); 
Information Items 1-80(2), 2-80(2), 4-80(2), 5-80(2), 6-80(2), 18-80(2), 
26-80(2),29-80(2); Tabled Documents 3-80(2), 4-80(2); Report of the
Standing Committee on Finance; Tabled Documents 6-80(2), 12-80(2); 
Bills 1-80(2) , 2-80(2); Sessional Paper 4-80(2) 

10. Third Reading of Bills
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11. Assent to Bills

12. Orders of the Day

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. Members should know I am considering additional 
extended sittings Thursday evening and Friday morning. As to whether or not 
there is one tomorrow evening it will depend on how we proceed with the 
business in the afternoon. 

One further announcement. I have a letter from the recreation committee of 
Baker Lake chairman , Matthew Kunangnat. "For your information on June 19th 
in the evening at 8:30 there will be a dance at the recreation hall and all or 
any of the Legislative Assembly Members are welcome to the hall." A special 
occasion and the last chance for a square dance in Baker Lake tomorrow night. 
This House now stands adjourned until 1 :00 o'clock p.m., June 19, 1980, at 
the Kamanituak School. 

---ADJOURNMENT 
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